

European Region

Implementation research for prevention of noncommunicable disease risk factors in the WHO European Region: experiences and lessons learned from the pilot projects in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan



Implementation research for prevention of noncommunicable disease risk factors in the WHO European Region: experiences and lessons learned from pilot projects in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan

Abstract

Implementation research (IR) is a recent scientific approach used to assess implementation of health policies, programmes and services and investigate factors that may affect policies or interventions during their implementation or use in real-life settings; defined as aiming "to support and promote successful application of interventions demonstrated to be effective" by describing implementation processes, including contextual factors that may affect or alter them. The WHO Regional Office for Europe is engaged in actively assisting to build countries' IR capacity and to enable effective implementation of recommended noncommunicable disease (NCD) policies through supporting Member States in identifying and closing gaps between evidence and practice.

This report aims to outline how IR can accelerate progress towards reducing the prevalence of NCDs and premature mortality due to them, aligned to WHO and Sustainable Development Goal targets of a 33% reduction. It describes terminology related to IR and its role in improving implementation of health policies, programmes and services, and presents lessons learned from the initial phases of two pilot IR projects: school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan, and brief interventions for NCD risk factors within primary care in Uzbekistan. Also covered are strategies to improve stakeholder involvement, and capacity-building activities aimed at supporting meaningful engagement between researchers and policy-makers to reduce gaps between theoretical approaches and on-the-ground capacity for implementation of NCD policies across central Asian countries and the WHO European Region.

Document number: WHO/EURO:2024-9888-49660-74386

© World Health Organization 2024

Some rights reserved. This work is available under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 3.0 IGO licence (CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO; https://creativecommons. org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/igo).

Under the terms of this licence, you may copy, redistribute and adapt the work for noncommercial purposes, provided the work is appropriately cited, as indicated below. In any use of this work, there should be no suggestion that WHO endorses any specific organization, products or services. The use of the WHO logo is not permitted. If you adapt the work, then you must license your work under the same or equivalent Creative Commons licence. If you create a translation of this work, you should add the following disclaimer along with the suggested citation: "This translation was not created by the World Health Organization (WHO). WHO is not responsible for the content or accuracy of this translation. The original English edition shall be the binding and authentic edition: Implementation research for prevention of noncommunicable disease risk factors in the WHO European Region: experiences and lessons learned from pilot projects in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2024".

Any mediation relating to disputes arising under the licence shall be conducted in accordance with the mediation rules of the World Intellectual Property Organization. (http://www.wipo.int/amc/en/mediation/rules/).

Suggested citation. Implementation research for prevention of noncommunicable disease risk factors in the WHO European Region: experiences and lessons learned from pilot projects in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2024. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.

Cataloguing-in-Publication (CIP) data. CIP data are available at http://apps.who.int/iris.

Sales, rights and licensing. To purchase WHO publications, see http://apps.who.int/ bookorders. To submit requests for commercial use and queries on rights and licensing, see http://www.who.int/about/licensing.

Third-party materials. If you wish to reuse material from this work that is attributed to a third party, such as tables, figures or images, it is your responsibility to determine whether permission is needed for that reuse and to obtain permission from the copyright holder. The risk of claims resulting from infringement of any third-party-owned component in the work rests solely with the user.

General disclaimers. The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of WHO concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted and dashed lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by WHO in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by WHO to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall WHO be liable for damages arising from its use.

Photo on the front cover: © Denis Batuev.

Keywords IMPLEMENTATION SCIENCE NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASES RISK FACTORS HEALTH BEHAVIOR PRIMARY HEALTH CARE

NUTRITION POLICY

Contents

Acknowledgements	vi
Abbreviations	viii
Executive summary	ix
Introduction	1
Aim of the report and target audience	3
1. Basics of IR	4
1.1 What is IR?	4
1.2 Why is IR needed?	6
1.3 Different approaches to IR	8
1.4 IR and systems thinking	10
1.5 How has WHO been engaged	
in the field of IR?	10
1.6 Take-away messages	11
1.7 Useful resources	11
2. Pilot projects on IR for NCD prevention	13
2.1 Research component	
in the pilot projects	14
2.2 Approach of the pilot projects	16
2.3 Results of the pilot projects' initial phase	19
2.4 Capacity-building component	33
2.5 Lessons learned from the project	35

3. Conclusion and outlook	_38
References	_40
Annex 1. Practical steps for stakeholder engagement:	
how is it done?	_45
Annex 2. Protocols/forms for IR	_51
Annex 3. List of stakeholders involved	
in the pilot projects	_81

Acknowledgements

This report was developed based on the results of the initial phase of the pilot implementation research (IR) projects on school nutrition policies and brief interventions for noncommunicable disease (NCD) risk factors in primary care, initiated in 2021 by the WHO Regional Office for Europe, Denmark.

The following individuals contributed to the content of the report (in alphabetical order by first name):

- WHO Regional Office for Europe, Denmark: Adriana Pinedo, Alena Tokareva, Gauden Galea, Karin Geffert, Kremlin Wickramasinghe, Olga Andreeva, Regina Malykh; and
- external: Maysam R. Homsi, Olakunle Alonge, Syeda Mahnoor Rizvi (Johns Hopkins University, United States of America).

WHO thanks the following reviewers for their invaluable comments (in alphabetical order by first name):

- WHO headquarters, Switzerland: Edward Mberu Kamau, Tea Collins;
- WHO Regional Office for Europe, Denmark: Carina Ferreira-Borges, Clare Farrand, Holly Rippin;
- WHO Country Office Kyrgyzstan: Aliina Altymysheva, Nurshaim Tilenbaeva;
- WHO Country Office Uzbekistan: Nazokat Kasymova; and
- external: Dilbar Mavlyanova (Tashkent Paediatric Medical Institute, Uzbekistan), Dilorom

Akhmedova (Republican Specialized Scientific and Practical Centre of Paediatrics, Ministry of Health, Uzbekistan), Maria Kushubakova (Department of Disease Prevention and State Epidemiological Surveillance, Kyrgyzstan); Marina Duishenkulova (Republican Centre of Health Promotion and Mass Communication, Kyrgyzstan); Ruth Hunter (Queen's University Belfast, United Kingdom); Sally Theobald (Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, United Kingdom); Tursun Mamyrbaeva (Kyrgyz-Russian Slavic University, Kyrgyzstan).

The WHO Regional Office for Europe would like to express its gratitude to stakeholders who participated in the workshops and whose shared knowledge and expertise informed the overall projects and formed the basis of this report.

Kyrgyzstan

(in alphabetical order by organization name): Taalaigul Mamazhunusova (Aga Khan Foundation); Baktygul Jumagulova (Association on Adolescent Health); Nazgul Musaeva (Chui boarding school for orphans and children left without parental care); Azamat Imakeev and Maria Kushubakova (Department of Disease Prevention and State Epidemiological Surveillance); Marlen Tynaliev (Food and Agriculture Organization); Kurmanbek Turdaliev, Nazira Navatova (Independent experts); Tursun Mamyrbaeva (Kyrgyz Russian Slavic University); Nurzat Esengulova (Mercy Corps); Bakyt Rysbekov and Gulshan Abdyldaeva (Ministry of Education and Science); Aman Osmonov and Gulnara Jumagulova (Ministry of Health); Baktygul Usubalieva and Marina Duishenkulova (Republican Centre of Health Promotion and Mass Communication); Bermet Sydygalieva (United Nations Children's Fund); Damira Umetbaeva and Manuela Tolmino (World Food Programme).

Uzbekistan

(in alphabetical order by organization name):

Anatoliy Khudayberganov and Inobat Akhmedova (Centre for Professional Development of Medical Workers, Ministry of Health); Lola Saidjanov (Centre for Supporting a Healthy Lifestyle and Increasing Physical Activity of the population, Ministry of Health); Chingiz Yuldashe (Central District Multi-profile policlinic/ District Medical Unit, Syrdaryo region); Barno Odylova (Ministry of Health); Gulchekhra Nosirova and Umida Mukhitdinova (Ministry of Preschool Education); Kodyr Oqilov and Nigora Alimova (Ministry of Public Education); Lola Fayziyeva (Private School "Lieder", Tashkent city); Barno Abdusamatova (Public fund for the support of children/State Health Insurance Fund under the Cabinet of Ministries); Lola Isakova (Research Institute of Sanitation, Hygiene and Occupational

Diseases, Ministry of Health); Lola Umarova and Fatima Abdurakhmanova (Republican Specialized Scientific and Practical Centre of Paediatrics); Shokhista Mukhsimova (School N25, Karshi city); Sharof Khusanov (School N5, Fergana city); Mubarak Sadirova (State Health Insurance Fund under the Cabinet of Ministries); Mamlakat Rustamova (Tashkent Medical Academy); Dilbar Mavlyanova, Dilnora Yusupalieva, Gulchekhra Makhkamova, Nadira Zakirova and Sevinch Kurbanova (Tashkent Paediatric Medical Institute).

Abbreviations

BMI	body mass index
CVDs	cardiovascular diseases
IR	implementation research
NCDs	noncommunicable diseases
PHC	primary health care
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals
SSBs	sugar-sweetened beverages
SNI	Special Initiative on Noncommunicable Diseases and Innovation
ST	systems thinking
TDR	the Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases

Executive summary

Noncommunicable diseases (NCDs) present a significant challenge for public health in the WHO European Region. NCD-related deaths account for approximately 90% of all deaths and 85% of years lived with disability in the Region, and 85% of this NCD burden is caused by behavioural and biological risk factors. The prevention and control of NCDs can only be made possible through the implementation of evidence-informed and cost-effective policies, programmes and services that seek to reduce the impact of NCDs and NCD risk factors across the life course and for all people in the Region.

The field of implementation research (IR) offers a scientific approach that countries can utilize to assess the implementation of their health policies, programmes and services in real time alongside implementation. The WHO Regional Office for Europe aims to strengthen country-level capacity, including how to use IR to scale up and improve the adoption of NCD policies, and how to accelerate the implementation of effective interventions by identifying what does and does not work within the context of improving NCD prevention and control within specific national contexts.

This report seeks to create more awareness and to build up knowledge and understanding concerning the needs and advantages of carrying out IR to assess NCD policies and interventions. It highlights the role that IR plays in providing evidence for delivering effective interventions to mitigate the current burden of NCDs and improving the delivery of health services at both primary care level and throughout specific societal and public settings.

The report begins by presenting the concepts, taxonomies, principles and characteristics of IR – including its complexity. It highlights different approaches to IR and how a systems thinking approach can be complementary to IR. Further, it provides a deeper analysis of the IR work that has been advanced by the WHO Regional Office for Europe. In particular, it presents a comprehensive overview of two pilot projects assessing barriers and facilitators of brief interventions for NCD risk factors in primary care in Uzbekistan and school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan.

The main results from the report corroborate the fact that the development of countries' capacity to implement health interventions at scales that lead to sustainable and effective implementation is often hindered by multiple factors:

- limited executive financial commitment;
- fragmented information system;
- inconsistent methods for data collection;
- lack of monitoring systems;
- limited human resources within settings;
- lack of incentives for staff members to lead the implementation of interventions;

- weak multisectoral coordination; and
- a lack of regulatory frameworks to enforce quality of delivery of health programmes and services.

Nonetheless, the report's outcomes do provide insight into ways to improve stakeholder involvement, enhance capacity-building activities and advance research approaches. In addition, as the main research outcomes and lessons learned from the two pilot projects, theories of change can serve as an inspiration for the participant and other countries to employ IR in tackling NCDs at the regional and global levels.

The WHO Regional Office for Europe has sought to provide capacity-building and collaboration opportunities at country level among national leading research institutions and local research teams, national policy-makers, world-renowned experts on IR and WHO teams.

The WHO Regional Office for Europe will strive to increase awareness on making use of and investing in IR approach and high-quality translation of current IR materials to increase the availability of the resources and support opportunities for meaningful engagement of researchers and policy-makers to reduce the gap between theoretical approaches and on-the-ground capacity for effective implementation across central Asian countries and the entire WHO European Region.

Introduction

Noncommunicable diseases (NCDs) present a significant challenge for public health in the WHO European Region. In 2019 NCDs accounted for approximately 90% of all deaths and 85% of years lived with disability in the Region, and 85% of NCD burden is caused by major behavioural and biological risk factors *(1)*. The prevention and control of NCDs is feasible through the implementation of evidence-informed and costeffective policies, programmes and services seeking to reduce the impact of NCDs and their risk factors across the life-course and for all people in the Region.

In 2023, in response to these challenges, the WHO Regional Director for Europe established the Special Initiative on NCDs and Innovation (SNI), which responds to the growing urgency to accelerate actions aimed at meeting NCD-related targets ahead of the 2030 Sustainable Development Goals' (SDGs) deadline and supports Member States in their work to free the Region from the burden of avoidable NCDs. The SNI recognizes the urgency for immediate action and the need for a visionary paradigm shift that puts NCDs higher on future generations' political and health agendas. The employment of a dual-track approach has allowed the SNI to promote accelerated progress towards NCD-related SDG commitments for 2030 (RACE to the finish) while simultaneously championing the key generational shifts required to address NCDs within the observed permacrisis (Vision 2050) and achieve a sustainably healthier WHO European Region.

The SNI's commitment is to support Member States to achieve healthier populations and to close the gaps in

NCDs, including cancer, cardiovascular diseases (CVDs), chronic respiratory diseases, and diabetes that persist within countries and across the Region.

Additionally, the 100 Week Challenge, launched at the 73rd Regional Committee in Astana, Kazakhstan, in 2023 aims to accelerate the implementation of NCD-related policies and programmes with the potential to save the maximum number of lives. The 100 Week Challenge represents the collective effort of Member States to make every week count to achieve internationally agreed NCD targets.

The WHO Regional Office for Europe has been working to produce high-quality IR to support country capacitybuilding and accelerate the implementation of the WHO Global Action Plan for the Prevention and Control of Noncommunicable Diseases 2013–2020 (now extended until 2030) (2), WHO best buy (3) interventions, as well as national policies and programmes seeking to reduce premature mortality for NCDs by 33%, which in turn will contribute to the achievement of the SDGs; particularly SDG 3.4 by 2030.

IR provides an excellent opportunity to evaluate and identify during implementation whether policies and programmes are having the intended effects on the ground, which is vital to designing evidence-informed programmes that are efficient, flexible, effective and of contextual relevance. This report has been produced to create more awareness about the need and advantages of carrying out IR and its contribution to scaling up NCD policies and interventions. It presents the concepts, principles and characteristics of IR, including

its complex structure and showcases the work on IR that has been advanced in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan. It concludes by providing insights about systems thinking as a complement approach for IR, ways to improve stakeholders' involvement, enhance capacitybuilding activities and advance research approaches for using IR to assess policy implementation in realtime and real-world settings.

Aim of the report and target audience

This report provides examples of IR pilot projects that demonstrate how the IR approach has been used in the WHO European Region and beyond to improve the implementation of programmes and interventions on NCD prevention and control in close collaboration with national stakeholders. The report presents the pilot projects assessing and evaluating barriers and facilitators of brief interventions for NCD risk factors in primary care in Uzbekistan and school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan. It highlights different strategies for stakeholders' involvement, capacity-building activities and research approaches, as well as the main research outcomes and lessons learned.

The target audience of this report are researchers, policy implementers and policy-makers who are willing to explore practical aspects of IR for optimizing the delivery of evidence-informed interventions for NCD prevention and control.

1. Basics of IR

The following section provides a brief overview of defining characteristics of IR and its significance, along with several practical examples of IR in the WHO European Region (Box 1). It highlights various IR approaches, elaborates on how systems thinking could be a complementary tool for IR and how WHO has been engaged in the field of IR.

1.1 What is IR?

IR approach is relatively new for researchers in public health and particularly for public health practitioners and policy-makers; therefore, its definition and terminology are still evolving. The aim of IR is defined as "investigating the various factors that affect how a new policy or intervention may be used (or implemented) in real-life settings" (4). IR is also described as a field of study that aims "to support and promote the successful application of interventions that have been demonstrated to be effective" by describing the processes for the implementation of programmes or interventions, including the contextual factors affecting them (5). The systematic study of implementation processes can provide concise and compelling findings that policy-makers, researchers and practitioners can deploy to address recurrent gaps between theory and practice (6). These findings are also necessary to improve the efficiency and resilience of health systems and the quality of health services for all people (7).

IR has several distinct characteristics (Fig. 1). It is primarily a participatory approach as it provides to conten opportunities for researchers, practitioners and

key stakeholders to collaborate, exchange knowledge and experiences and stir the process during the implementation of a specific research project. The type of knowledge derived from these interactions can help others respond more adeptly to challenging interactions among stakeholders, build trust and strengthen partnerships (7).

Further, IR analyses factors that arise during the process of implementation or from the outcomes of implementation including the uneven distribution of resources, inadequate coverage or supply and demand barriers that hinder evidence-informed practices from adapting to the local context (7). The objective is to understand why some interventions succeed and others fail by answering what, why and how implementation works in real-world settings (6). Therefore, pragmatism, understanding the local context and thoughtfulness in framing the questions are crucial and act as the starting point for introducing and discussing complex, priority challenges and factors influencing interventions in the health systems while contributing to health research.

An interesting feature of IR is that it provides opportunities for both investigator- and practitionerled inquiry and shared governance of research enterprise among multiple stakeholders. Additionally, the participants of the study in these interventions are directly affected by the outcomes and although the results of the intervention may not always be beneficial, all findings are vital and contribute to informed learning and improving the development of future interventions. Areas of focus within the analysis of intervention outcomes may include acceptability, adoption, appropriateness, feasibility, mutual trust, implementation cost, coverage and sustainability *(6)*.

Fig. 1 The defining characteristics of IR Relevant and agenda-setting Methods Context-specific 01 fit for purpose 02 08 The defining Focus equally characteristics 07 03 Demand-driven on process of implementation and outcomes research are: 06 04 Multistakeholder 05 and **Real time** multidisciplinary Real world

Source: Theobald et al. (7) with permission from Elsevier.

Although IR focuses on the context and location where the intervention is implemented, many of the challenges it addresses provide valuable insights that may be adapted to other settings where similar problems affect a particular population or operations of the health system (8).

, BOX

1.2 Why is IR needed?

There is a considerable gap between available resources for evidence-informed interventions and their successful practical implementation in different health areas, including concerning NCDs. This gap is even wider in low- and middle-income countries (5).

There are several global and national NCD commitments and frameworks in place, namely a target of 33% reduction in premature mortality and disease burden related to NCDs as per the WHO Action Plan for the Prevention and Control of NCDs in the WHO European Region 2016-2025 (now extended until 2030) (2) which sets targets for the achievement of the SDGs (9), as well as practical tools, such as the list of best buys and other suggested interventions for the prevention and control of NCDs (3). However, the current level of implementation of these suggestions and interventions remains low. Furthermore, even if some of these interventions are initiated in countries. the process and impact of the implementation process varies (10). For example, the extent of implementation of best buys to reduce unhealthy diets, in particular to reduce population salt/sodium consumption, differs across Member States of the WHO European Region (11). According to the 2022 NCD progress monitoring report this indicator has not yet been achieved in 21% of participating Member States, partially achieved in 41%, and fully achieved only in 38% of WHO European Region Member States (11).

Box 1. The need for IR: practical examples from WHO European Region Member States

In 2019 during the IR workshop on Strengthening capacity for NCD IR in the WHO European Region *(12)*, Member States formulated project proposals identifying circumstances where the application of IR was needed and how it could be used to address them.

BELARUS: less than half of all hypertensive patients are currently taking appropriate medication. Stakeholder mapping and qualitative interviews will be used to understand the factors that influence the use of anti-hypertensives to increase access and adherence.

ESTONIA: uptake of free breast cancer screening among women is currently less than 50%. Qualitative research methods will be used to explore the factors that influence uptake. The team will also consider studying why current implementation strategies are not producing the desired outcomes. National statistics will be used to assess whether subsequent interventions and adaptations would successfully increase participation.

FINLAND: despite relatively high health literacy and supportive legislation, 4–5-year-old children in day care in Finland consume only 1.5 portions of fruit and vegetables per day. An ambitious food service reform is being piloted in 12 centres. The team will study procurement arrangements, stakeholder relationships and the barriers that impede existing implementation strategies. Over the course of 6 months, a traditional evaluation will monitor dietary changes in children and their families, as well as attitudes among families and staff. **KYRGYZSTAN**: with the aim of reducing road traffic injuries, the team plans to study multisectoral collaboration using stakeholder analysis. They hope to identify potential policy solutions by looking at neighbouring countries and then developing an adaption strategy for Kyrgyzstan. They also expect that stakeholder analysis will identify mechanisms to increase intersectoral cooperation and strengthen political resolve.

MALTA: sugar consumption in Malta is three times higher than WHO suggested levels across all age groups, and sugar-sweetened beverages (SSBs) are a major contributor. The team is exploring how best to adapt SSB taxation for the national context. They will use stakeholder analysis, surveys and interviews to identify barriers, facilitators and opportunities for action, as well as studying how other countries have progressed in this area.

REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVA: Sodium intake is a leading NCD risk factor and is twice as high as WHO-suggested levels. The prevalence of hypertension is 46%, yet 74% of hypertensive patients are not on appropriate medication. The team will use literature review, policy analysis and discussion with other countries to identify potential policy options for reducing salt consumption. They will then conduct stakeholder analysis to assess the level of support for and opposition to each measure from different constituencies. They will use mixed methods to assess the appropriateness and feasibility of each measure and then plan to evaluate adoption, support and effectiveness once a policy has been introduced.

RUSSIAN FEDERATION: Recent data show that the use of electronic nicotine delivery systems is growing, particularly among young people. The Government has recently committed to regulating these products. The team aims to study the factors that influence the adoption, acceptability, appropriateness, trust, coverage and sustainability of different options for effective regulation. They will use policy analysis, stakeholder analysis and interviews to select the most appropriate

policy and develop an effective implementation strategy.

Health systems in the Region have experienced complex disruptions over recent years, due to the COVID-19 pandemic and regional humanitarian and political crises. These events are anticipated to have detrimental effects on current and future progress towards health goals, such as the achievement of SDG 3 on health and well-being. IR offers methods and approaches that can draw on innovative interventions to address current challenges while monitoring ongoing interventions to prevent and control NCDs at country and regional levels. These actions are required to achieve national commitments for universal health coverage (UHC) and the SDG agenda, particularly SDG 3. A central element of these efforts is the development of countries' capacities to implement health interventions at scales that lead to sustainable and effective implementation (10). This strategically links to the European Programme of Work, 2020-2025, which aims to enhance the leadership of health authorities and improve health intelligence and evidence and is of relevance to WHO's core priority 3 promoting health and well-being (13).

1.3 Different approaches to IR

IR is rooted in many disciplines (management, education, social and health services, etc.) that encompass several research traditions and utilize qualitative, quantitative and mixed-research methods (7). Therefore, the field is known for providing analysis derived through multiple perspectives and multisectoral insights. Since 2020, the field has received growing attention, which is reflected in the increasing number of publications associated with these terms (Fig. 2).

While for some scholars, the multidisciplinary nature of IR is viewed as a strength, others see this as an issue that could affect clarity of scope and efficacy (5). Recent increases in IR-based publications have been matched by increased numbers and variety in the different theories, models and tools used within IR. The breadth of resources available provides a beneficial opportunity for identifying appropriate tools for specific research questions, but can also create challenges in identifying the most effective framework for the local context, particularly when limited resources are available. This is particularly relevant for low-income countries, where local research capacities for multidisciplinary teams are often limited. Therefore, the development of these competencies should remain a priority (8).

In general, three overarching aims of theories, models and frameworks used in implementation science can be differentiated and identified between the following approaches (Fig. 3):

- describing and/or guiding the process of translating research findings into practice and policy (process models);
- understanding and/or explaining what influences implementation outcomes (determinant frameworks, classic theories, implementation theories); and
- evaluating implementation (evaluation frameworks).

Fig. 2



Number of publications on IR on PubMed

Search query: "Implementation Research" OR "Implementation Science" OR "Dissemination and Implementation Research" OR "Dissemination and Implementation Science" These categories overlap, and terms are sometimes used interchangeably. Researchers in IR argue that a single theory will miss important parts that are vital for understanding and explaining the different aspects that play a role in influencing the implementation process (14).

Fig. 3

Categories of theories, models and frameworks used in implementation science



Source: Nilsen P (14).

Notes:

Reproduced with permission from BioMed CentralRE-AIM - Reach, Effectiveness, Adoption,Ltd under the Creative Commons Attribution LicenseImplementation, Maintenance(https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0).Proctor's IO - Proctor's Implementation OutcomesPARIHS - Promoting Action Research Implementationin Health Services

COM-B - Capability, Opportunity, Motivation, Behaviour

Therefore, it can be concluded that IR is an umbrella term for different approaches and methodologies which serve distinct needs, as they answer different questions. However, for all different IR approaches, the key characteristics and the overarching goal, as outlined above, should stay the same. The identification and application of the adequate framework and theory are guided by not only the research question itself, but also by the availability of capacities and resources, including time, finances and expertise.

Making use of available tools from the field and beyond continues to advance and contribute to strengthening the implementation of interventions and research (15).

1.4 IR and systems thinking

There is a growing awareness of the complexity of the nature of public health challenges, meaning that systems-based approaches in public health are receiving increased attention.

When compared with IR characteristics of IR outlined previously, the overlap between IR and systems thinking (ST) becomes apparent. Recent studies have suggested conceptualizing both approaches as complementary on this basis. ST accounts for dynamic processes occurring at multiple levels, recognizing interdependencies, feedback loops, nonlinearities and tipping points; while IR offers conceptual frameworks for translating evidence-informed interventions into programmes that are applied in the real world (*16,17*).

ST provides tools for health researchers and practitioners to map complex public health topics by identifying positive and negative feedback loops across different settings and providing new ways to conceptualize complex problems affecting a system and specific populations, and then intervening in the system to promote positive change (17). Complex systems are constantly changing and undergo systemic, institutional or operational transitions which are

difficult to conceptualize through linear and simple approaches. However, these can be addressed through the use of models that are pragmatic and facilitate collaboration across government, disciplines, sectors and organizations (18). The aim is to bring together government and different disciplines to inform both policy-makers and practitioners and their relationship with the health system itself.

IR often addresses interventions, while systems science tackles complex problems in the context of the larger public health system. ST can improve understanding of the complex myriad of ways in which policy implementation functions in practice, and how it impacts the health system and in turn the populations which are affected. This learning is derived from real-life experimentation or simulations that can be traced through models, with the potential to identify the workings of system structures and dynamic complexities involving human behaviour(s) (19).

1.5 How has WHO been engaged in the field of IR?

Health systems and other determinants of health are complex, as are the interactions among the various stakeholders whose decisions ultimately shape the way health systems operate. Providing answers about the ways health systems adapt, change and progress is the types of incentive that drive researchers and practitioners to engage in IR.

WHO has long-standing experience in the field of IR spanning several different areas. In 2013 WHO, together with the Alliance for Health Policy and Systems Research, published a practical guide on IR that highlighted the relevance of IR to support effective implementation of interventions to improve health at the national, regional and local levels *(5)*. In 2014 the Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases (TDR) released an

Implementation Research Toolkit (20), which was complemented by an online second-edition training course published in 2018. In 2016 WHO published the first quide on applying IR to the prevention and control of NCDs (4). In 2019 a meeting was conducted to bring together key stakeholders from academic and policy-making communities to initiate discussion on how to strengthen IR capacities for NCD prevention and control, and promoting health throughout the life course in the WHO European Region (12). Important outcomes from this meeting were several requests from Member States: to develop further materials to support and facilitate IR, to foster an implementation network between researchers and policy-makers and to connect technical experts with countries. Following up on these requests, IR pilot projects for NCD prevention were initiated to act as possible exemplars for other projects to follow.

1.6 Take-away messages

- IR is a relatively new approach with continuously evolving definition and terminology;
- IR aims to investigate the various factors that affect how a new policy or intervention may be used (or implemented) in real-life settings and is defined as a field of study that supports and promotes the successful implementation of interventions that have been demonstrated to be effective;
- IR is needed due to the current gaps between available resources for evidence-informed interventions and the lack of their successful practical implementation in different health areas, including NCDs;
- ST and IR are complementary approaches: ST accounts for dynamic processes occurring at multiple levels – recognizing interdependencies, feedback loops, nonlinearities and tipping points; and

 IR offers conceptual frameworks for translating evidence-informed interventions into programmes that are applied in the local context and real time.

1.7 Useful resources

- Peters DH, Tran NT, Adam T. Implementation research in health: a practical guide. Geneva: Alliance for Health Policy and Systems Research, World Health Organization; 2013 (https:// iris.who.int/handle/10665/91758, accessed 13 September 2023).
- Strengthening capacity for noncommunicable disease implementation research in the WHO European Region. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2019 (https:// iris.who.int/handle/10665/346451, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Implementation Research resources [website]. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2023 (https:/implementationscience-gacd.org/whoir/, accessed 13 September 2023).
- World Health Organization, UNICEF/UNDP/ World Bank/WHO Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases. TDR Implementation Research Toolkit (second edition) [website]. Geneva: WHO Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases; 2018 (https://adphealth.org/irtoolkit/, accessed 13 September 2023).
- Global Alliance for Chronic Disease Implementation Science e-Hub [website].
 London: Global Alliance for Chronic Diseases;
 2020 (https://implementationscience-gacd.org/, accessed 13 September 2023).

- Peters DH, Peters MA, Wickramasinghe K, Osewe PL, Davidson PM. Asking the right question: implementation research to accelerate national noncommunicable disease responses. BMJ. 2019;365:I1868. doi: 10.1136/bmj.l1868.
- Collins T, Akselrod S, Berlina D et al. Unleashing implementation research to accelerate national noncommunicable disease responses. Glob Health. 2022;18:6. doi: 10 1186/s12 992-021-00790-5.

2. Pilot projects on IR for NCD prevention

NCDs, including CVDs, cancers and diabetes are the leading causes of death in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan. In 2019 they accounted for over 80% of all mortality in those countries *(21,22)*. The average Kyrgyz or Uzbek citizen has over 22% chance of dying prematurely (before age 70) from NCDs *(21,22)*. CVDs are the leading cause of premature deaths in both countries, and over 40% of the adult population (30–79 years) has hypertension – one of the most important and wide-spread risk factors for CVDs *(23,24)*. More than 48% of adults and around 18% of school-aged children (5–9 years) in these countries also live with overweight and/or obesity *(23)*.

The shared behavioural risk factors of NCDs include alcohol consumption, tobacco use, physical inactivity and unhealthy diet *(25)*. Those risk factors can be measured by the following indicators:

 alcohol consumption: current alcohol users include the percentage of population aged 15 and older who have consumed alcoholic beverages in the previous 12-month period; and heavy episodic drinking is the pattern of alcohol consumption defined as consumption of 60 g or more grams of pure alcohol on at least one single occasion per month (26);

- tobacco use: the current tobacco use indicator provides information on the prevalence of current use among people aged 15 years and over (27);
- insufficient physical activity: the prevalence of adults aged 18 years old and over engaging in less than 150 minutes of moderate-intensity physical activity per week (28); and
- unhealthy diet: excessive salt intake among adults aged 20 years and over (more than the WHO-suggested maximum level of 5 grams of salt or 2 grams of sodium per day) (24, 29).

The prevalence of behavioural NCD risk factors in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan is presented in Table 1.

Table 1. Prevalence of behavioural risk factors for NCDs in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan

Country	Current alcohol users	Heavy episodic drinking	Current tobacco use	Insufficient physical activity	Average amount of sodium consumed per day
Kyrgyzstan	20.8%	11.5%	26%	20%	5.38 g
Uzbekistan	25.9%	8.1%	18.1%	32%	5.63 g

In consultation with WHO, national stakeholders in both countries selected interventions intended to target NCD behavioural risk factors and reduce the burden of NCDs among adults and children, in line with the to the *WHO Global Action Plan for the Prevention and Control of Non-communicable Diseases* 2013 – 2020 (25). The selection was informed by the list of best buys and other suggested interventions for the prevention and control of NCDs (3). As a result, pilot projects to apply the IR approach were initiated for two selected interventions: brief interventions for NCD risk factors in primary care; and school nutrition policies.

It was additionally envisioned to foster and support strong networks on IR at national level through dedicated capacity-building activities. To explore the range of different national contexts, these interventions cover different levels of implementation of the proposed topics. In the following chapter, the research and the capacity-building components are explained in more detail.

2.1 Research component in the pilot projects

The WHO Regional Office for Europe initiated pilot projects on IR to assess and evaluate barriers to the successful and efficient implementation of both brief interventions and school nutrition policies in Uzbekistan, and school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan (Fig. 4). Due to limited resources, Azerbaijan was not formally included in this step; however, national representatives were invited to closely follow the process with a view to informing future activities and capacity-building events.

2.1.1 Brief interventions for NCD risk factors in primary care

Brief interventions are a set of intervention components designed to initiate changes in unhealthy behaviours such as smoking, alcohol consumption, unhealthy diets

or physical inactivity. They are usually implemented in, but not limited to, a primary health-care (PHC) setting (30-32). While there is no single formal definition of a brief intervention, it generally includes measuring and raising patients' awareness of specific NCD risk factor(s), assessing patients' willingness to change, providing personalized information designed to increase motivation to improve health-related behaviour and, if needed, referral to specialized care. Brief interventions can range from three minutes of brief feedback and advice to more than 10 minutes of brief counselling (33–35). Brief interventions usually consist of two intervention components: (i) measurement of exposure to a behavioural (tobacco use, alcohol consumption, unhealthy eating and physical inactivity) or a physiological (increased BMI) risk factor; and (ii) discussion, including advice as appropriate, about helping change exposure to the risk factor as well as referral to further in-depth counselling or treatment if needed (36).

2.1.2 School nutrition policies

School nutrition policies are developed and implemented at the national and/or local levels to improve the health and nutrition status of students. They may include a variety of actions, such as providing healthy foods and beverages, restricting certain foods or beverages, setting nutrient standards for foods sold outside school meal programmes and providing guidance and direction for schools. Priority interventions in school nutrition policies include food policies (37–39), such as the provision of nutritional standards whether food-, energy- and/or nutrient-based for menu composition, direct provision of healthy foods/ beverages, meal plans (40) and regulating unhealthy foods (41). Other priority interventions in school nutrition policies include nutrition health education for school staff and administrative personnel, students and their parents; screening and monitoring children's health indicators; and staffing, policy implementation and support strategies designed to foster supportive

school food environments (42).

These interventions have been shown to effectively address targeted behaviours and create positive health outcomes such as increased attempts to quit smoking, reduced mean weights, increased consumption of healthier diets and/or reduced total fat and sodium intakes. However, the availability of these interventions alone is not sufficient and effective implementation is needed to achieve population-level impact (40). Effective implementation is influenced by context, including the availability of resources and support systems. These are factors that can be both facilitators and barriers towards achieving impact with interventions. They can affect dynamic interactions between intervention and context, which may call for variation in strategies during the diverse stages of implementation.

Due to these factors, the main outcome of this research project was to develop a theory of change for the implementation of brief interventions and school nutrition policies in Uzbekistan and school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan, as well as to describe facilitators and barriers to implementing these interventions using an IR approach. A theory of change model outlines the relationships among a set of outcomes that must be fulfilled for a programme goal to be achieved. It makes explicit the assumptions under which such outcomes are obtained and the contextual factors that influence the relationships among these outcomes (41,43). The theory of change model helps to identify relevant implementation strategies and IR outcomes that lead to more effective implementation of the brief intervention programmes and school nutrition policies and help the better understand the pathways leading from these interventions to their impact in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan.

Fig. 4.

Overview of the IR pilot projects in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan



2.2 Approach of the pilot projects

A multi-method approach was applied independently in both countries to generate theories of change for the large-scale implementation of brief interventions and school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan, combining document review, a participatory theory of change workshops and key informant interviews (Fig. 5). A final multistakeholder regional meeting was convened to validate and contextualize the theories across the WHO European Region.

First, relevant stakeholders involved with the brief interventions and school nutrition policies in each country were identified between April 2021 and April 2022. This effort was led by the WHO country offices, working across sectors to support the planning and implementation of these interventions in the countries. The identification and selection of stakeholders was guided by the criteria and policy considerations defined in Annex 1. Stakeholders identified $(n \sim 11 \text{ for brief interventions and } n \sim 15 \text{ for school}$ nutrition policies in Uzbekistan and $n \sim 7$ in a core group and ~ 14 more in an expanded group for school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan) included representatives from the following agencies (for more detailed information see Annex 3):

- Ministry of Health
- Ministry of Education
- WHO country offices
- schools
- professional associations (e.g. family physicians).

These representatives were also invited to participate in the capacity-building component described in the next chapter.

Secondly, a document review worksheet was developed using the Proctor's framework for specifying implementation strategies (33) and the Consolidated Framework on IR (34) to extract information on the intervention and strategy components that form part of the brief interventions and school nutrition policies, and the processes, settings and activities involved in their implementation (Annex 2). Stakeholders were asked to complete the worksheets for both the brief interventions and the school nutrition policy programmes drawing on their experience, information from accessible grey literature and data based on their role as high-level ministry officials. About 20 government documents and data sources were consulted during the process of completing the brief intervention worksheet, and nine documents and data sources were consulted for completing the school nutrition policies worksheet in Uzbekistan. About five documents (including decrees, regulations and orders) and data sources were consulted for completing the school nutrition policies worksheet in Kyrgyzstan.

Thirdly, based on the information extracted from the worksheets, initial drafts of the theory of change models were developed for specific interventions that formed key components of the brief interventions and school nutrition policies in Uzbekistan and the school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan. The theory of change models were developed by listing and sequencing the relevant overall health goals and outcomes at various levels (individual, community, primary care settings, schools) linked to the interventions and the policy advocacy activities that support the adoption of the interventions.

Fourthly, two participatory virtual workshops (one for brief interventions and another for school nutrition policies) were organized with the relevant stakeholders to further develop and validate the initial drafts of the theory of change models for the implementation of specific interventions that formed the brief interventions and school nutrition policies in Uzbekistan. A third participatory virtual workshop was organized with relevant stakeholders for the school nutrition policies project in Kyrgyzstan. Each workshop was 90 minutes long and the model-building activities were conducted using Miro software (44). The workshops were led by John Hopkins University experts in IR and the discussion was focused on clarifying the specified outcomes and the relationships among the outcomes given the real-life implementation context in both countries.

Fifth, key informant interviews (n = 2 for brief interventions and n = 2 for school nutrition policies in Uzbekistan; and n = 2 in Kyrgyzstan) were conducted to further clarify the relationships described in the theory of change models and salience of specific facilitators and barriers for the implementation of brief interventions in Uzbekistan and school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan. The interviews were conducted virtually over Zoom by the research team. Each lasted about 60 minutes and was framed around specific questions on the plausibility of relationships between key outcomes in the draft theory of change models, clarifying assumptions and ongoing challenges during implementation and identifying any context-specific implementation strategies that may have been used to overcome those challenges in real-time.

Lastly, a combined dissemination meeting was organized with WHO Regional Office for Europe, WHO country offices and key stakeholders from Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan to review and validate the final drafts of the theory of change models and contextualize them for the region (i.e. qualitatively evaluate whether the relationships, challenges and strategies described are relevant for other similar countries). All workshops, meetings and interviews were conducted in English and Russian with simultaneous interpretation.

Fig. 5.

Multi-method approach in IR pilot projects in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan



2.3 Results of the pilot projects' initial phase

2.3.1 Brief interventions to address the behavioural risk factors of CVDs and other NCDs in Uzbekistan

Brief interventions in Uzbekistan: programme components

Since 2018, Uzbekistan has been undergoing a comprehensive health system reform. One of the essential reform components is strengthening the role of PHC by introducing a PHC model that is team-based, patient-centred and community-oriented, with an increased focus on promoting health and preventing diseases.

Currently, the brief interventions programme is in the process of being implemented at the primary care level in a pilot region (Sirdaryo), where a new model for organizing the health system and state medical insurance mechanisms (President's Decree #4890, 12.11.2020) was introduced in 2021. The model incorporates a system of disease prevention and patronage implemented by PHC teams which work within established catchment areas and consist of a family doctor, practice and patronage nurses with expanded roles, as well as a midwife.

Sirdaryo region was selected as a pilot site for assessing the implementation of brief intervention programme because of its strategic location, bordering Kazakhstan, Tajikistan and the Jizzakh and Tashkent regions of Uzbekistan, and a balanced presence of both urban and rural populations, approximately 896 600 people.

Brief interventions in this context are being implemented at primary care level. Important components of the interventions include training of health service providers (HSPs) on how to:

- conduct brief behavioural change counselling using the 5 As toolkit – ask, advise, assess, assist, arrange (Fig. 6). If the patient is not yet ready to change their behaviour, the 5 Rs toolkit (*36*) – relevance, risks, rewards, roadblocks and repetition – is used to help them to go through the process of behavioural change;
- conduct supportive supervision; and
- use interactions during supportive supervision to provide feedback for improving the programme delivery.

Fig. 6 Five A's brief intervention model



Source: WHO *(36)*, adapted from Glasgow et al. *(45)* © 2004, with permission from Elsevier.

Assessment of patients and counselling takes place during primary care visits in the form of face-to-face consultations, lasting between three and 20 minutes. These consultations are further guided by a clinical protocol which provides a step-by-step guide on how to implement CVDs risk assessment and stratification for adult patients attending primary care visits based on the WHO package of essential NCD (PEN) interventions protocols (46) and the HEARTS technical protocol for cardiovascular diseases management in primary care (47). Based on the identified CVD risk groups, follow-up visits are scheduled by practising nurses together with patronage nurses who work jointly with *makhallas* [local communities] and conduct home visits for people with NCDs.

Brief interventions in Uzbekistan: managing structure

At national level, the planning of brief intervention programmes is overseen by a federal agency managing the State Compulsory Health Insurance Fund under the Cabinet of Ministers from the Ministry of Health in conjunction with the Centre for the development of professional qualification of medical workers that is responsible for training and introduction of modern medical technology for NCD prevention and control nationally.

At regional level, the Regional Health Department is responsible for the efficient implementation of brief interventions. Health commissioners and chief experts or main specialists, who are part of the Regional Health Department, participate in supportive supervision activities, such as training of physicians and nurses, monitoring and evaluation, data collection and data analysis.

At the primary health care (PHC) facility level, trained chief doctors, heads of departments and teams (comprising of a family doctor and nurses) established within the facility provide brief interventions to patients.

Brief interventions in Uzbekistan: implementation process and activities

In Sirdaryo region, a training programme on brief interventions was developed with the support of WHO to train health-care providers including physicians, family doctors/general practitionersand nurses at primary care level. The training was based on the PEN and HEARTS protocols developed by WHO and approved by the Ministry of Health and Department of Higher Medical Education. First, training-of-trainers workshops were conducted by WHO experts to train chief experts in endocrinology, radiology, internal medicine, primary care physicians and nurses. As a next step, these trainers carried out training with other health-care providers in the region. Supervisory visits were then carried out by the chief experts based at the Regional Health Department to provide support to health-care providers and monitor progress.

Structured indicators such as population coverage and assessment of cardiovascular risks are currently being monitored to track the progress of brief interventions, in addition to screening for diabetes, hypertension and other health conditions. Data from these indicators such as coverage of people with risk assessment for CVD and diabetes and prescription of medication for people aged 40 years and above is used to develop further educational and training programmes in Uzbekistan.

The brief intervention programme is planned to be scaled up to two additional regions in 2023 and multiple other regions by 2024, as per the President's direction *(37,38)*. As of February 2023, a total of 350 health-care providers (77 primary care physicians and 273 nurses) have been trained in the Sirdaryo region and there are ongoing plans to train another 325 health-care providers (46 primary care physicians and 279 nurses) later in the year.

Brief interventions in Uzbekistan: theory of change

Fig. 7 below describes the long-term goals for the implementation of the brief interventions and the interconnections within relationships among outcomes at the individual, community and primary care levels. The figure describes the key components of the brief interventions, key implementation strategies and the implementation outcome variables that are important for understanding the pathways leading from these interventions to population-level impacts.

The implementation pathway to achieve large-scale impact of brief intervention programmes operates through various intermediate and implementation outcomes at different socioecological levels, including individual-level changes such as reduction in alcohol use and smoking, increases in physical activity levels and changes in body mass index (BMI); community-level changes such as changes in the level of knowledge of NCD risks and changes in behaviours; and primary carelevel changes such as in awareness of clinicians that provide counselling for NCD risk factors and changes in practice. These intermediate outcomes are mediated by implementation outcomes, including acceptance of the brief interventions by clinicians, patients and community members; adoption and adaptation of the interventions by clinicians; adherence (fidelity) to the WHO brief intervention protocols; coverage at eligible primary care practices and implementation costs. The main policy advocacy outcome that determines this pathway centres on readiness (human resources, technical and financial capacity) of the Ministry of Health, alongside resources and support from higher levels of government, other ministries and the WHO to implement this programme. It is important to highlight that some of these implementation strategies are currently not in place in Uzbekistan, for example:

- provision of performance guidelines;
- building capacity of clinicians to conduct quality improvement studies and to have a better appreciation for and use quality improvement data; and
- provision of performance incentives to clinicians to improve quality.

Similarly, there are currently no tools or mechanisms to systematically collect data and assess changes with time on the implementation outcomes such as:

- acceptability of brief interventions by clinicians;
- adherence (fidelity) to the WHO brief intervention protocols; and
- other outcomes identified along the implementation pathways as specified in the theory of change.

Further, some key assumptions may need to be empirically tested to explain impact pathways in Uzbekistan:

- the Ministry of Health and key stakeholders will prioritize brief interventions;
- clinicians possess availability and motivation to implement brief interventions; and
- most young people and adults in Uzbekistan attend PHC visits at least once a year.

National level

Subnational/primary care level



Note: BI: brief intervention.

focus on primary prevention

Long-term outcomes

Reduction in incidence of alcohol/smoking/ obesity related NCDs (e.g. hypertension, stroke

 \rightarrow

Reduction in mental health comorbidities related to alcohol/ smoking/obesity (e.g. depression)

 \rightarrow

Goal

Reduction in the incidence of NCD (e.g. diabetes, CVDs, stroke, and cancer) and malnutrition among youths and adults in Uzbekistan

Legend

Yellow boxes = preconditions *Blue boxes* = long-term outcomes/goals Italicized text = recommended strategies for successful implementation of brief interventions in Uzbekistan The figure should be interpreted from right to left

Brief interventions in Uzbekistan: implementation barriers

Based on the key informant interviews, implementation of brief interventions programme is affected by the following factors:

- limited human resources within primary care;
- fragmented information system and inconsistent data collection and analysis;
- data collection is done manually on paper, resulting in inaccurate data entry and loss of data;
- excessive data are collected without further use;
- continuous monitoring is not ensured due to lack of expertise and implementation of quality improvement practices on an ongoing basis;
- perception among clinicians and health providers that data collected as part of the brief interventions can lead to sanctions; and
- lack of incentives to facilitate the additional work burden as part of the implementation process.

These challenges are consistent with the implementation gaps identified as part of the theory of change modelling exercise. Hence, it is important for challenges to be carefully considered and addressed through a participatory design and test of implementation strategies to move forward.

Brief interventions in Uzbekistan: policy considerations and next steps

- Assess the facilitators and barriers for the brief interventions based on theory of change.
- Design,package and test selected implementation strategies (including performance incentives) for addressing gaps in the theory of change, identified implementation challenges and systematic barriers that will be identified from the barrier assessments.
- Develop tools and mechanisms to systematically collect and analyse data and assess changes through time on the implementation outcomes (e.g. acceptability of brief intervention by clinicians, adherence to WHO brief intervention protocols) and other outcomes identified along the implementation pathways as specified in the theory of change for brief interventions in Uzbekistan.
- Build capacity of health providers in quality improvement methods for ongoing learning and improvement of the brief interventions implementation and strengthening health services delivery more broadly.
- Develop a plan to scale up brief interventions to other regions, including training, supervision mechanisms and quality improvement activities.

2.3.2 School nutrition policies to address the behavioural risk factors of NCDs in Uzbekistan

School nutrition policies in Uzbekistan: priority interventions

Priority interventions as part of school nutrition policies in Uzbekistan include the provision of healthy food for school-aged children through a school meal programme, and sale restrictions/prohibitions on the sale of foods in schools outside of the meal programme. These interventions were developed by the Government of Uzbekistan in consultation with relevant ministries and stakeholders, including parents and school administrative staff.

Under the programme, the provision of healthy food for each school is outsourced to contractors who provides healthy meals according to stipulated standards. The safe indicated daily food consumption provides the optimal ratio of nutrients: proteins, fats and carbohydrates ratio should be 1:1:4, respectively, and the ratio of calcium to phosphorus should be 1:1.5 *(49)*. Children studying at boarding schools received five meals a day while those at day schools received two.

School nutrition policies in Uzbekistan: implementation process and activities

Healthy meals for school-aged children are provided based on an approved monthly meal plan developed by a contractor in accordance with the established norms and standards set by the Ministry of Health of Uzbekistan.

Monitoring and enforcement measures are taken to ensure contractors' compliance with sanitary rules, norms and hygiene standards in terms of the food products, their preparation and equipment use; as well as to ensure that kitchen staff at schools comply with the established rules for working in a food preparation area. The main agency responsible for monitoring and enforcement of standards is the Sanitary-Epidemiological Welfare and Public Health Service under the Ministry of Health (since January 2023, officially known as the Sanitary-Epidemiological Welfare and Public Health Committee). The agency oversees any prohibition and standardization of food sold within schools but outside of school meal programmes, and takes part at the commission to organize tenders for selecting local food contractors. The contractor's selection is based on demonstrated quality, hygiene and safety requirements set by the committee.

The programme currently covers around 10% of school-aged children, as it is being implemented only in elementary and secondary schools that are part of the Agency for Presidential, Creativity and Specialized Schools under the Cabinet of Ministers of the Republic of Uzbekistan. It encompasses 141 specialized day schools and 19 specialized boarding schools in 12 regions of Uzbekistan. The government covers the cost of meals during the school days and as well as during the weekends and holidays for children studying at boarding schools.

In the pilot regions – Republic of Karakalpakstan and Khorezm region – the government covers meals once a day for children from the first to the fourth grades. There are plans to build another 25 specialized boarding schools by 2024, and also introduce the school meals programme to all schools to cover school-aged children 7–11 years old in Uzbekistan in 2023.

School nutrition policies in Uzbekistan: theory of change

Fig. 8 below describes the long-term goal for the implementation of school nutrition policies and the interconnection of relationships among outcomes at individual and school levels for achieving this goal. It describes the key components of the priority interventions as part of school nutrition policies, key implementation strategies and implementation outcome variables that are important for understanding the pathways leading from the interventions to population-level impacts.

The long-term goal for implementing school nutrition policies is to reduce incidence of NCDs among children, adolescents and adult population In Uzbekistan, by targeting improvements in metabolic measures (blood lipids, blood glucose, blood pressure) and reduction in the prevalence of overweight and obesity among school-aged children and adolescents. These policies are anticipated to improve at individual level the habitual consumption of the targeted food; nutrient content of foods consume; caloric intake/ and lead to changes in BMI (intermediate outcomes).

Intermediate outcomes at school level will be improvement of food safety (hygiene and sanitary standards), the nutritional practices in schools and restriction of access to unhealthy foods in school settings. These intermediate outcomes are mediated by implementation outcomes, including implementation adherence (fidelity) to the nutritional standards and implementation guideline by the food contractors, acceptability of the school nutrition policies interventions by students, parents, teachers and staff and sufficient coverage of the policies across eligible schools in Uzbekistan. It is important to highlight that some of these implementation strategies are currently not in place in Uzbekistan, for example:

- training of contractors and provision of reference standards;
- performance guidelines; and
- incentives to guide the contracting process and quality improvement.

Similarly, there are currently no tools or mechanisms to systematically collect data and assess changes with time on the implementation outcomes, such as:

- acceptability of healthy meals by students, parents and administrators;
- adherence (fidelity) to nutrition standards and implementation plans; and
- other outcomes identified along, implementation pathways as specified in the theory of change.

Further, some of the key assumptions (for example, that national ministries of health and key stakeholders will prioritize school nutrition policies and availability and motivation of contractors and school personnel to implement school nutrition policies) may need to be empirically tested to explain the impact pathways in Uzbekistan.
National level

Subnational/school level level



Theory of change for school nutrition policies in Uzbekistan

Key assumptions

1. National ministries of health and other stakeholders willing to prioritize school nutrition policies. 2. Availability and motivation personnel connected with school environment to implement school nutrition policies.

3. Most children attend schools under the Agency for the Development of Presidential, Creative and Specialized Schools System.

4. Others

Note: SNP; school nutrition policies.

Source: adapted from Alonge O. et al. (50) with permission from Johns Hopkins University Press under the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0).

the nutritional practices in schools (hygiene, sanitary standards)

Limited marketing of unhealthy foods in school settings

Long-term outcomes

Improvement in metabolic measures (blood lipids, blood glucose, blood pressure)

Reduction in the prevalence of overweight/obesity among schoolage children and adolescents

 \rightarrow

 \rightarrow

Goal

Reduction in the incidence of NCDs (e.g. diabetes, CVDs, stroke, and cancer) and malnutrition among children, adolescent, and adults in Uzbekistan

Legend

Yellow boxes = preconditions *Blue boxes* = long-term outcomes/goals Italicized text = recommended strategies for successful implementation of school nutrition policies in Uzbekistan The figure should be interpreted from right to left

School nutrition policies in Uzbekistan: implementation barriers

Based on the key informants' interviews, implementation challenges to school nutrition policies included:

- limited governmental financial commitment to the programme;
- challenges in multisectoral coordination between the ministries of health and education;
- fragmented contracting arrangements for the provision of healthy meals;
- fragmented information system and irregular data collection to monitor the programme; and
- lack of a legislative framework to guide the enforcement and conduct of surveillance of the contracting services.

Hence, it is important for challenges to be carefully considered and addressed through design and testing of implementation strategies in order to move forward.

School nutrition policies in Uzbekistan: policy considerations and next steps

- Further define the priority interventions and strategies included in the school nutrition policies (e.g. define healthy meal plans by a reference standard, contracting and tender system and enforcement regimes, specify each actor's role, describe performance guidelines and incentive for different actors, describe the accountability system).
- Design,package and test selected implementation strategies (including performance incentives) for addressing gaps in the theory of change and the identified implementation challenges.
- Develop tools and mechanisms to systematically collect data and assess changes through time on the implementation outcomes (e.g. acceptability of school nutrition policies, adherence to performance guidelines) and other outcomes identified along the implementation pathways as specified in the theory of change.
- Build capacity of educators in quality improvement methods for ongoing learning and improvement of the school nutrition policies' implementation, and strengthening health service delivery more broadly.

2.3.3 School nutrition policies to address the behavioural risk factors of NCDs in Kyrgyzstan

School nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan: priority interventions

The prioritized school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan consist of the provision of school meals to students in grades 1–4 at the state and municipal schools. The programme is implemented by the Kyrgyz government with technical support from the United Nations World Food Programme (WFP) and the Mercy Corps.

School nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan: implementation process and activities

Among state and municipal schools in Kyrgyzstan, 74% are currently implementing the optimized school meal programme (also known as the hot meal programme). Technological charts (food/menu reference standards) were developed in 2016, and revised in 2019 by the Institute of Nutrition in the Russian Federation and approved by the ministries of health and Education of Kyrgyzstan. Schools are required to use these charts to develop menus guided by the recipes and information on the nutrient and caloric content for each dish. The programme is led by the Ministry of Education and Science in cooperation with the Ministry of Health and technical support from development partners such as WFP and the Mercy Corps. The intervention is funded and implemented through the district's Department of Education (DoE). The DoE administers relevant contracting tenders and oversees the contractors who are contracted to provide free meals according to the menu plans developed by the schools. The selection of contractors is administered by a committee established by the DoE and consisting of physicians, nurses and representatives from local government and educational authorities. The heads of local state administrations and local self-government bodies organize the purchase of food products in accordance with legislation on public procurement.

The remaining 26% schools do not provide free hot meals to students in grades 1–4 due to shortage of adequate kitchen equipment and supply of water and gas. Hot meals are substituted by a warm drink such as milk, tea and baked products. These schools are funded only with 7–10 som (US\$0.08-0.13) per child per day directly provided from the government.

Although school nutrition policies were initiated so that schools could purchase food supplies independently, the initiative could not be implemented across all schools due to limited human resources and the requirement for additional staff to manage the tenders. The Ministers of Education and Health of Kyrgyzstan have suggested the cancellation of the tender system for the free meals programme and proposed instead to have independent stores/warehouses that could be certified to provide fresh foods to schools.

Parents and communities are actively engaged in many school programmes, and contribute with financial support for renovations, reopening of school canteens and provide input on the menus and meals offered to students. Monitoring revealed that students belong to varied socioeconomic status groups but most of them do not receive fruits and vegetables in their meals at home. Therefore, meals provided at school also need to be balanced and healthy to ensure positive impact on overall health.

School nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan: theory of change

Fig. 9 below describes the long-term goal for the implementation of school nutrition policies and the interconnection of relationships among outcomes at the individual and school levels. The figure describes

the key components of the priority interventions as part of school nutrition policies, key implementation strategies and implementation outcome variables that are important for understanding the pathways leading from the interventions to population-level impacts.

The long-term goal for implementing the school nutrition policies is to reduce the incidence of NCDs (e.g. diabetes, CVDs, stroke and cancer) among children, adolescents and adult population in Kyrgyzstan by targeting reduction in the prevalence of malnutrition and anaemia. These policies are anticipated to improve at the individual level the habitual consumption of the targeted food, nutrient content of foods consumed, caloric intake and lead to changes in BMI (intermediate outcomes).

Intermediate outcome at school level will be improvement of the nutritional practices in schools (hygiene and sanitary standards) and restriction of access to unhealthy foods in school settings. Intermediate outcome at the community level will be change in knowledge attitudes and practices of community members with regards to nutrition, increased participation of local food vendors in the supply of school meals and change in local governance (allocation of additional funds for school nutrition ain their jurisdiction). These intermediate outcomes are mediated by implementation outcomes, including implementation adherence (fidelity) to the nutritional standards and implementation guideline by the food contractors, acceptability of the school nutrition policies interventions by students, parents, teachers and staff and community organizations and sufficient coverage of the policies across eligible schools in Kyrgyzstan.

It is important to highlight that some of these implementation strategies are currently not in place in Kyrgyzstan, for example:

- training of contractors and provision of reference standards;
- performance guidelines; and
- incentives to guide the contracting process and improve quality.

Similarly, there are currently no tools or mechanisms in place to systematically collect data and assess changes over time on implementation outcomes such as:

- acceptance of healthy meals by students, parents and school administrators;
- adherence (fidelity) to nutrition standards and implementation plans; and
- other outcomes identified along the implementation pathways as specified in the theory of change.

Additionally, some of the key assumptions (for example, national ministries of health and key stakeholders will prioritize school nutrition policies and availability and motivation of contractors and school personnel to implement school nutrition policies) may need to be empirically tested to explain the impact pathways in Kyrgyzstan.

National level

Subnational/school level level



Note: SNP; school nutrition policies.

org/licenses/by/4.0).

Limited marketing of unhealthy foods in school settings

standards)

Long-term outcomes

Reduction in the prevalence of malnutrition Measure height and weight of school-aged children

 \rightarrow

Reduction in the prevalence of anemia

 \rightarrow

Goal

Reduction in the incidence of NCDs (e.g. diabetes, CVDs, stroke, and cancer) among children, adolescents, and adults in Kyrgyzstan

Reduction in the triple burden of malnutrition

Legend

Yellow boxes = preconditions Blue boxes = long-term outcomes/goals Italicized text = recommended strategies for successful implementation of school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan The figure should be interpreted from right to left

School nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan: implementation barriers

Based on the key informants' interviews, implementation challenges to school nutrition policies included:

- fragmented contracting arrangements for the provision of healthy meals which results in inefficiencies and low quality of meals;
- inefficiencies in tender systems;
- lack of oversight of the activities of contractors and food standards;
- limited human resources and capacity;
- fragmented information systems; and
- inconsistent data collection to monitor and evaluate the programme.

Hence, it is important for the challenges to be carefully considered – and implementation strategies designed and tested to address these challenges moving forward.

School nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan: policy considerations and next steps

- Further define the priority interventions and strategies included in the school nutrition policies (e.g. develop a healthy meal plan defined by a reference standard, define the contracting and tender system and enforcement regime, specify each actor's role, describe performance guidelines, including key performance indicators and incentive for different actors, describe the accountability system).
- Systematically assess the facilitators and barriers for the school nutrition policies based on the theoretical frameworks developed for the school nutrition policies as part of this pilot phase of work.

- Design and test selected implementation strategies (including performance incentives) for addressing gaps in the theory of change and the identified implementation challenges.
- Develop tools and mechanisms to systematically collect data and assess changes through time on the implementation outcomes (e.g. acceptability of school nutrition policies, adherence to performance guidelines) and other outcomes identified along the implementation pathways as specified in the theory of change for the school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan.
- Develop consistent monitoring and evaluation mechanisms to maintain standards across both state, municipal and private schools.
- Build capacity of educators in quality improvement methods for ongoing learning and improvement of the school nutrition policies implementation and strengthening health services delivery more broadly.
- Develop a plan for the scale-up of school nutrition policies, including training, supervision mechanisms and quality improvement activities.

2.3.4 Take-away messages

- The theory of change models for brief interventions in Uzbekistan and school nutrition policies in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan identified key outcomes, implementation gaps and assumptions that should be addressed and targeted with implementation strategies to facilitate the effective large-scale implementation of these interventions in both countries.
- There are significant health system challenges, including limited human resources and capacity to use data, poor/outdated data systems, lack

of accountability of contracting and tender processes and challenges with coordinatieon among different relevant sectors, all of which call for multisectoral action.

 The identified pathways, theories and IR outcomes will facilitate systematic learning and evaluation of NCD prevention and control programmes.

2.4 Capacity-building component

There is a common agreement that stakeholder engagement is vital to enhance policy knowledge implementation. and improve processes of Nonetheless, actively engaging stakeholders is a persistent challenge and can hamper opportunities for meaningful engagement between researchers and policy-makers, usually impaired due to a lack of capacity for stakeholder engagement and shaped by limited financial resources, time and leadership interest (36). However, the benefits that result from consistent and close engagement between community members, multiple actors, HSPs and researchers can result in a unified vision to work towards common goals during policy-making and implementation plans and processes. Creating sustainable engagement and strengthening partnerships between researchers and policy stakeholders may reduce the gaps between theoretical models and on-the-ground capacity for effective implementation (36).

For these reasons, the IR pilot projects were closely accompanied by capacity-building activities for the stakeholders identified for the research component, as well as other national stakeholders with an interest on the topic of IR (Box 2). These activities included:

Seminar series on IR

The seminar series had the aim of introducing national stakeholders to research projects that applied an IR approach in practice. The online seminar series took place from September–October 2022 and comprised four lectures on the following topics:

- policies promoting healthy school foods;
- advancing UHC through IR;
- training IR in Rwanda: evaluation, challenges and lessons learned; and
- IR: strategies and process for stakeholders and community engagement.

Each session started with a presentation introducing the topic and was followed by a group session where participants were divided into small groups and had the opportunity to apply research methods relevant to the topic and context they were familiar with. The meetings were held in English and Russian languages with simultaneous translation if needed.

Massive open online course on IR

A six-week massive open online course (MOOC) course in Russian on basic methods of IR was offered to the participants. This course was developed by TDR, adapted for NCDs and translated into Russian. The course was offered in collaboration with Astana Medical University experts, who moderated the discussion in the online forum. Every week, a new session was uploaded and participants could study it at their own pace. The estimated workload per session was one hour. The last two weeks covered the development of an original research proposal in teams. During the course, participants had the opportunity to discuss and engage with other colleagues in the online forum. At the end of the successful completion of the course, participants received a certificate.

Box 2. IR capacity-building workshop in Kyrgyzstan, 2022

In June 2022, the WHO Regional Office for Europe organized a subregional workshop in Bishkek, Kyrgyzstan, to introduce the key IR concepts and methods to support countries to prevent and tackle NCDs in the central Asia and Caucasus regions. This workshop presented a practice-oriented overview of the IR approach, of experiences on IR in the regions and of the opportunities that this approach can offer to address NCDs. Participants from Armenia, Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan explored practical tools and became familiarized with how to use them by engaging in group work and discussions.

During the workshop discussions, country representatives acknowledged IR as a useful tool to put research results into practice and to identify and overcome implementation barriers. However, insufficient capacity for IR in the regions was discussed as a major barrier. It was agreed that IR could be useful for the assessment and refinement of existing ongoing programmes as well as for introduction of new projects or programmes. Further discussions in the workshop emerged around the existing barriers for the adaptation and implementation of the WHO best buys and other suggested interventions, as more research from low- and middle-income countries is needed to inform and support these processes.

Besides lectures and discussions, participants had the opportunity to work in small groups to identify NCD-related topics and a real-life interventions or bottlenecks within the programme in their countries that could be evaluated with the use of an IR approach. Participants also gained practical experience in IR by developing a logic model describing the immediate and intermediate outcomes and long-term impacts of the research on the following topics identified by the participants:

- low awareness concerning healthy nutrition among students;
- sedentary lifestyles and lack of physical activity;
- harmful effects of alcohol;
- high mortality rate from CVDs due to arterial hypertension;
- challenges in optimization of early childhood nutrition;
- cervical cancer; and
- consumption of SSBs.

Participants called for consultative support in conducting joint IR at country level, where youth involvement in IR was particularly encouraged. The applied methods, in this case the theory of change, should serve as a useful tool; therefore, it should be revised and adapted to participants' needs.

The subregional workshop was followed by a technical meeting with the representatives from the pilot countries of the IR projects: Azerbaijan, Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan, where stakeholder engagement was recognized as one of the key factors of IR success and overall outcomes of the projects were discussed.

To provide support to Member States in stakeholder mapping, StakeholderNet was introduced to the participants. This tool is intended to identify key stakeholders in the project, who they engage with, analyse gaps and opportunities within the identified stakeholder network and specify the types of connections among all stakeholders. The tool can foster better understanding of the structure and operation of the stakeholder network to improve its efficiency, effectiveness and sustainability.

Outputs of this technical meeting will become a basis for stakeholder surveys in each country's IR project. Data captured within this process would allow production of visualized materials such as graphical layouts of stakeholder network, diagrams and charts.

The main outcomes of pilot projects include practical suggestions to improve implementation of policy/intervention in countries, publications, project reports, establishment of networks for IR at local, subregional and international levels and increased capacity and knowledge on IR. Participants recognized that IR is a useful tool when applying research evidence to practice and identifying and overcoming implementation barriers. However, it is still hindered by the limited capacity in WHO regions, which is only now starting to grow as national research institutions begin to explore the IR approach.

2.4.1 Take-away messages

- Customized online capacity-building seminars on IR with basic principles and concepts were highly appreciated by participants at the beginning of the pilot projects and contributed to national capacity-building.
- IR project teams can benefit from existing informational resources such as MOOCs on IR and StakeholderNet.
- Participants called for consultative support in conducting joint IR at country level, where youth involvement in IR was particularly encouraged.

2.5 Lessons learned from the project

Countries face distinctive challenges in implementing NCD policies and recommendations and IR conducted on the ground could help to overcome barriers and accelerate implementation *(51)*. Based on the experience collated during the pilot phase of the IR projects the following aspects for further discussion emerged.

The balance between different stakeholders' interests as well as management of various expectations requires careful attention

IR involves bringing together a broad variety of stakeholders from different backgrounds. Close engagement with stakeholders from the early stages of the project provides several benefits which positively distinguishes this approach from more traditional

research methods. However, potential conflicts of interest can emerge and need to be carefully considered throughout and addressed from the beginning.

One challenge could be the differing interests and goals of people from different sectors involved in the process, namely between researchers, practitioners and policy-makers. For researchers, as described in the literature, participation in the IR process can be challenging on many levels: academic structures may not prioritize implementation in real settings and it may be more challenging to publish papers focused on IR (52). This is in line with observations from the pilot projects and discussions with the researchers involved, where the high level of time required for the projects was also identified as a barrier. In addition, working in IR requires a shift in mindset from classical research where the researcher is the main actor, towards a more participatory approach where the practitioners are in the driving seat.

For practitioners working hands-on on the topic of concern, involvement in a research project has been described to lead to confusion around scientific language and theoretical concepts. For example, certain challenges emerged related to understanding and using terms such as outcome and output (first, where definitions may be unfamiliar to participants, and secondly, where understanding may be further complicated by the interchangeable usage of such terms, particularly under translation). Another obstacle emerged in connection with timing and social norms; in particular, the available time required to build connections in a research group and formality of interaction (53). This was also observed during these IR projects, including uncertainty regarding methodology and underpinned theoretical concepts, requests from stakeholders on clear practical implications and recommendations they could take for their work and tangible results which could be applied in practice as an outcome of the project.

Policy-makers require solutions that are contextsensitive, relevant and well-timed in order to be able to assimilate and apply information (54). Engagement in a long process, including several rounds of discussions with stakeholders and capacity-building exercises, can be challenging to align with policy-makers' needs and requires additional investment into maintaining levels of motivation and involvement from the project team.

These conflicting interests and barriers need to be carefully considered when planning a project, and there is a need to revise plans on a regular basis and maintain close consultation with stakeholders to make sure that activities meet their needs. It is essential that research outcomes are meaningful and relevant for country stakeholders. A bottom-up participatory approach and prior advocacy activities could also ensure the required level of engagement and high level of interest and motivation later in the project's span.

Changing contexts and circumstances may hamper the implementation of the project

As IR operates in a real-life setting, changes in any social, cultural, political, economic or ecologic determinants require immediate adaptation of the project.

During the pilot phase of the IR projects, the WHO European Region experienced a humanitarian crisis which led to severe consequences for all countries *(55)* and this had particular impact on the global food supply chain. Rising costs for food and energy were of major concern for the teams working on the school nutrition policies project and forced them to readapt to the situation. As the core team involved had limited expertise in food security, external support was sought to complement the knowledge and ensure appropriate adaption of the project. Therefore, the team was able to critically evaluate and adapt the approach taken to make it relevant for the new and unexpected emerging challenges.

Overcoming the language barrier in an emerging field and operating online can be challenging

As the vast majority of the resources on IR are presented in English, translation and adaptation of the materials to other languages can pose additional challenges.

The working language for the pilot IR projects in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan was Russian; however, there are limited resources available on IR in this language. Therefore, there are few materials that participants could refer to for further information and/or for distribution of the content in their national settings. Some of the other pressing issues in this regard are related to the terminology, as there is currently no agreed term for the interpretation of "implementation research" and other technical terms, such as "outcomes" or "outputs", which were sometimes interpreted interchangeably when translated from English into Russian.

This barrier has been described in other fields of research before (56); nevertheless, there have been very limited efforts made to address this gap.

One of the ways the WHO Regional Office for Europe sought to overcome this barrier was by creating capacity-building opportunities and collaborations with other WHO teams that work on similar topics with Russian-speaking countries. These joint efforts to connect experts on IR with national leading research institutions, as well as investment in high-quality translation of existing materials will, lead to increased availability of the resources and support the capacity on IR in the WHO European Region.

Moreover, these projects were launched and conducted during the COVID-19 pandemic; therefore, the majority of interactions with stakeholders was held online. Even although simultaneous translation services were provided, limited stakeholders capacity in the area of IR, ununified and highly scientific terminology of the field and a lack of additional resources in Russian language were further amplified by the online nature of the interactions, which jeopardized understanding and hindered informal collaboration and in-depth engagement.

2.5.1 Take-away messages

- The balance between different stakeholders' interests as well as management of various expectations requires careful attention during the whole process of project implementation.
- Changing contexts and circumstances may hamper the implementation of the project, entail changes and require adaptability.
- Overcoming the language barrier in an emerging field, operating online and capacity-building processes can be challenging and require additional time and resources.

3. Conclusion and outlook

This report provides examples of IR tools, strategies to improve stakeholders' involvement, capacity-building activities and the main research outcomes and lessons learned from the pilot projects in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan, which can serve as an inspiration for both the participant countries and for other countries at the regional and global levels. It also includes insights obtained from the theory of change that was developed to identify the relevant implementation strategies and IR outcomes in real time to improve the implementation of brief interventions and school nutrition policies in both countries and understanding of the pathways leading from the intervention to the impact.

The main results from the report provide evidence that the development of countries' capacities to implement sustainable and effective health interventions at scales are often limited by financial resources, weak and unreliable data collection approaches and lack of monitoring systems, little awareness on how to lead effective implementation of interventions, weak multisectoral coordination and lack of regulatory framework to enforce the quality of delivery of health programmes and services.

Several recommendations are worth contemplating, taking into consideration the local context of the intervention. Countries can assess the facilitators and barriers identified in their interventions and programmes using a theory of change and IR approach to identify challenges, systematic barriers and gaps. This can potentially lead to the development of tools and mechanism to systematically collect and analyse data and assess changes through time of the implementation outcomes (e.g. use of WHO guidelines and technical tools) and other outcomes identified along the implementation pathways as specified in the theory of change. Employing IR approaches will build capacity of health providers and policy-makers, which may lead to quality improvement methods for ongoing learning and strengthening health services delivery more broadly and scale up interventions to other regions, including training, supervision mechanisms and quality improvement activities.

IR requires the involvement of multiple stakeholders from varying sectors and backgrounds and results in a number of positive outcomes for the prioritization of effective implementation across real settings and the development of evidence for research and practical purposes. However, in practice the participatory approach and involvement of researchers, policymakers and politicians is far from being a smooth process; therefore, a high level of leadership and shift mindset of the participants is needed throughout these projects. Scientific language may also pose challenges in establishing effective collaboration between practitioners and policy-makers and requires additional investment towards maintaining high levels of motivation and involvement at country level and with implementation researchers and national leading research institutions within and outside the country.

IR projects are unique in the sense that they operate in a real-life setting, which means that changes in any social, cultural, political, economic or ecologic determinant require an immediate adaptation of the project and that the participants involved in the project be flexible in adapting to and meeting these unexpected emerging challenges.

The WHO Regional Office for Europe has sought to provide intense capacity-building opportunities and collaborations at country level and to provide Russianspeaking countries with world-renowned experts on IR and national leading research institutions. The NCD Office will continue to increase awareness in investing in high-quality translation of current IR materials to increase the availability of the resources in Russianspeaking countries, to support opportunities for meaningful engagement between researchers and policy-makers and to reduce the gaps between theoretical approaches and on-the-ground capacity for effective implementation of NCD and NCD risk factor interventions across central Asian countries and the WHO European Region.

References

- Global health estimates: life expectancy and leading causes of death and disability. In: Global Health Observatory [online database]. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www. who.int/data/gho/data/themes/mortality-andglobal-health-estimates, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Action plan for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases in the WHO European Region. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2016 (https://iris.who.int/ handle/10665/341522, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Tackling NCDs: 'best buys' and other recommended interventions for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https:// iris.who.int/handle/10665/259232, accessed 28 August 2023).
- A guide to implementation research in the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases. Geneva: World Health Organization;
 2016 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/252626, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Peters DH, Tran NT, Adam T. Implementation research in health: a practical guide. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (https://iris.who. int/handle/10665/91758, accessed 28 August 2023).

- Peters DH, Adam T, Alonge O, Agyepong IA, Tran N. Republished research: implementation research: what it is and how to do it. Br J Sports Med. 2014;48(8):731–6. doi: 10.1136/bmj.f6753.
- Theobald S, Brandes N, Gyapong M, El-Saharty S, Proctor E, Diaz T et al. Implementation research: new imperatives and opportunities in global health. Lancet. 2018;392(10160):2214–28. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32205-0.
- Remme JH, Adam T, Becerra-Posada F, D'Arcangues C, Devlin M, Gardner C et al. Defining research to improve health systems. PLOS Med. 2010;7(11):e1001000. doi: 10.1371/journal. pmed.1001000.
- The 17 goals [website]. New York: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs; 2020 (https://sdgs.un.org/goals, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Breda J, Wickramasinghe K, Peters DH, Rakovac

 Oldenburg B, Mikkelsen B et al. One size does
 not fit all: implementation of interventions for
 noncommunicable diseases. BMJ. 2019;367:l6434.
 doi: 10.1136/bmj.l6434.
- Noncommunicable diseases: progress monitor 2022. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2022 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/353048, accessed 28 August 2023).

- Strengthening capacity for noncommunicable disease implementation research in the WHO European Region. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2019 (https://iris.who.int/ handle/10665/346451, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Monitoring noncommunicable disease commitments in Europe 2021: are we on track to reach targets 10 years after the Moscow Declaration and First United Nations High-Level Meeting? Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2021 (https://iris.who.int/ handle/10665/350457, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Nilsen P. Making sense of implementation theories, models, frameworks. In: Albers B, Shlonsky A, Mildon R, editors. Implementation Science 3.0. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2020:53–79.
- Damschroder LJ. Clarity out of chaos: use of theory in implementation research. Psychiatry Res. 2020;283:112461. doi: 10.1016/j. psychres.2019.06.036.
- Kroelinger CD, Rankin KM, Chambers DA, Diez Roux AV, Hughes K, Grigorescu V. Using the principles of complex systems thinking and implementation science to enhance maternal and child health program planning and delivery. Matern Child Health J. 2014;18(7):1560–4. doi: 10.1007/s10995-014-1586-9.
- Systems thinking for noncommunicable disease prevention policy: guidance to bring systems approaches into practice. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2022 (https://iris.who. int/handle/10665/357174, accessed 28 August 2023).
- What can policy-makers get out of systems thinking? Policy partners' experiences of a systems-focused research collaboration in preventive health. Int J Health Policy Manag. 2020;9(2):65 – 76. doi: 10.15171/ijhpm.2019.86.

- Northridge ME, Metcalf SS. Enhancing implementation science by applying best principles of systems science. Health Res Policy Sys. 2016;14(1):74. doi: 10.1186/s12961-016-0146-8.
- World Health Organization, UNICEF/UNDP/ World Bank/WHO Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases. Implementation research toolkit. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (https://iris.who.int/ handle/10665/110523, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Cause of death, by non-communicable diseases (% of total): Kyrgyz Republic. In: World Bank open data [online database]. Washington (DC): World Bank; 2019 (https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ SH.DTH.NCOM.ZS?locations=KG, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Cause of death, by non-communicable diseases (% of total): Uzbekistan. In: World Bank open data [online database]. Washington (DC): World Bank; 2019 (https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ SH.DTH.NCOM.ZS?locations=UZ, accessed 28 August 2023).
- WHO European Regional Obesity Report 2022.
 Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe;
 2022 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/353747,
 accessed 28 August 2023).
- Prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases in Uzbekistan: the case for investment. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2018 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/362354, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Global action plan for the prevention and control of NCDs 2013–2020. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (https://iris.who.int/ handle/10665/94384, accessed 28 August 2023).

- Global status report on alcohol and health
 2018. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/274603, accessed 28 August 2023).
- 27. WHO report on the global tobacco epidemic
 2021: addressing new and emerging products.
 Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021
 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/343287,
 accessed 28 August 2023).
- 28. Prevalence of insufficient physical activity among adults aged 18+ years (age-standardized estimate) (%). In: Global Health Observatory data repository [website]. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (https://www.who.int/data/ gho/data/indicators/indicator-details/GHO/ prevalence-of-insufficient-physical-activityamong-adults-aged-18-years-(age-standardizedestimate)-(-), accessed 12 August 2024)

accessed 12 August 2024).

- Prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases in Kyrgyzstan: the case for investment. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2017 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/351407, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Babor F, Higgins-Biddle JC. Alcohol screening and brief intervention: dissemination strategies for medical practice and public health. Addiction. 2000;95:677–86. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.2000.9556773.x.
- Aveyard P, Lewis A, Tearne S, Hood K, Christian-Brown A, Adab P et al. Screening and brief intervention for obesity in primary care: a parallel, two-arm, randomised trial. Lancet 2016;388(10059):2492–500. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31893-1.
- Allen JP, Litten RZ, Fertig JB, Babor T. A review of research on the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT). Alcohol Clin Exp Res. 1997;21(4):613–9. PMID: 9194913.

- Rosário F, Santos M, Angus K. et al. Factors influencing the implementation of screening and brief interventions for alcohol use in primary care practices: a systematic review using the COM-B system and Theoretical Domains Framework. Implementation Sci 16, 6 (2021). doi.org/10.1186/ s13012-020-01073-0, accessed 28 August 2023).
- 34. Humeniuk R, Henry-Edwards S, Ali R, Poznyak V, Monteiro MG, World Health Organization. The ASSIST-linked brief intervention for hazardous and harmful substance use: a manual for use in primary care. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/274603, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Miller WR, Rollnick S. Motivational interviewing: preparing people for change, 2nd edition.
 J Healthcare Qual. 2003;25(3):46. doi: 10.1097/01445442-200305000-00013.
- 36. Integrated brief interventions for noncommunicable disease risk factors in primary care: the manual: BRIEF project. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2022 (https:// iris.who.int/handle/10665/364437, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Effectiveness of school food environment policies on children's dietary behaviors: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLOS One. 2018;13(3):e0194555. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0194555.
- Storcksdieck genannt Bonsmann S. Comprehensive mapping of national school food policies across the European Union plus Norway and Switzerland. Nutr Bull. 2014;39:369–73. doi: 10.1111/nbu.12109.
- Food and nutrition policy for schools : a tool for the development of school nutrition programmes in the European Region. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2006 (https://iris.who. int/handle/10665/107797, accessed 28 August 2023).

- Alonge O, Rodriguez DC, Brandes N, Geng E, Reveiz L, Peters DH. How is implementation research applied to advance health in lowincome and middle-income countries? BMJ Glob Health. 2019;4(2):e001257. doi: 10.1136/ bmjgh-2018-001257.
- Breuer E, Lee L, De Silva M. et al. Using theory of change to design and evaluate public health interventions: a systematic review. Implementation Sci 11, 63 (2015). doi. org/10.1186/s13012-016-0422-6, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Nutrition action in schools: a review of evidence related to the nutrition-friendly schools initiative. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/338781, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Vogel I. Review of the use of 'Theory of Change' in international development. London: UK Department for International Development; 2012 (https://www.theoryofchange.org/pdf/DFID_ToC_ Review_VogelV7.pdf, accessed 28 August 2023).
- 44. Miro: online whiteboard for visual collaboration [website]. Amsterdam: Miro; 2023 (https://miro. com/, accessed 28 August 2023).
- 45. Glasgow RE, Goldstein MG, Ockene JK, Pronk NP. Translating what we have learned into practice. Principles and hypotheses for interventions addressing multiple behaviors in primary care. Am J Prev Med. 2004;27(suppl 2):88–101. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2004.04.019.
- WHO package of essential noncommunicable (PEN) disease interventions for primary health care. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/334186, accessed 28 August 2023).

- HEARTS: technical package for cardiovascular disease management in primary health care: risk-based CVD management. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://iris.who.int/ handle/10665/333221, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Alonge O, Homsi M, Rizvi MS, et al. Design and implementation of brief interventions to address noncommunicable diseases in Uzbekistan. Glob Health Sci Pract. 2024;12(4):e2300443. doi. org/10.9745/GHSP-D-23-00443
- Faizan U, Rouster AS. Nutrition and hydration requirements in children and adults. In: StatPearls. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ books/NBK562207/, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Alonge O, Homsi M, Rizvi MS, et al. Implementation of school nutrition policies to address noncommunicable diseases in Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan. Glob Health Sci Pract. 2024;12(4):e2300442. doi.org/10.9745/ GHSP-D-23-00442
- 51. Marten R, Mikkelsen B, Shao R, Zennaro LD, Berdzuli N, Fernando T et al. Committing to implementation research for health systems to manage and control non-communicable diseases. Lancet Glob Health. 2021;9(2):e108–9. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(20)30485-X.
- 52. Koorts H, Naylor PJ, Laws R, Love P, Maple JL, van Nassau F. What hinders and helps academics to conduct Dissemination and Implementation (D&I) research in the field of nutrition and physical activity? An international perspective. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2020;17(1):7. doi: 10.1186/ s12966- 020-0909-z.

- 53. Pinto RM, Spector AY, Rahman R. Nurturing practitioner-researcher partnerships to improve adoption and delivery of research-based social and public health services worldwide. Int J Environ Res. 2019;16(5):862. doi: 10.3390/ ijerph16050862.
- 54. Green A, Bennett S. Sound choices: enhancing capacity for evidence-informed health policy.
 Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007 (https:// iris.who.int/handle/10665/43744, accessed 28
 August 2023).
- 55. Jagtap S, Trollman H, Trollman F, Garcia-Garcia G, Parra-Lopez C, Duong L et al. The Russia- Ukraine Conflict: its implications for the global food supply chains. Foods. 2022;11(14):2098. doi: 10.3390/foods11142098.
- Languages are still a major barrier to global science. PLOS Biol. 2016;14(12): e2000933. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.2000933.

Annex 1. Practical steps for stakeholder engagement: how is it done?

Selection of stakeholders

Identifying a core team of champions

Identify two to three experts on the field/topic of intervention. They must be passionate individuals who are genuinely interested in the topic so that their interest for improving and strengthening the implementation process can move forward and serve as a natural force to motivate the rest of the team. A successful core team depends on available capacities within the country and agency involved, interest in the topic, structural factors including hierarchies, as well as individual factors such as personality and motivation.

Identifying the broader group

After the core team of champions is established, they may use their existing networks to identify suitable candidates. The broader group can include 10 to 15 people. It is vital that the group is well represented by:

- Researchers: individuals with a scientific background e.g. senior researchers or professors, who can act as leaders and multipliers but also junior researchers with basic knowledge and understanding on research methods (training can be provided to build up their expertise).
- Providers: individuals that are deeply involved in their field and have a pragmatic and broader understanding of the real-world obstacles across implementation, e.g. teachers and other school staff members for school nutrition policies or health-care professionals for brief interventions.
- Management: individuals working at management level can identify the practical constraints in planning resources for conducting interventions at local level e.g. chief of medical facilities for Bls, headmasters or administrative managers for school nutrition policies.

 Public policy officers: individuals who are responsible for decision-making. They can share their perspective on obstacles from a macro perspective; consider involving policy-makers of different levels, e.g. national and subnational levels, if appropriate.

Representatives from the following groups might be an asset for the team, however this will depend on existing networks and structures in the country.

- People concerned: these individuals might provide helpful insight on the perspective of those affected by the intervention; the best option would be to involve representatives from recognized organizations, e.g. patient representative groups for brief interventions; schoolchildren or parents groups for school nutrition policies; consider involving affected people or the public directly.
- Advocacy: individuals with experience in advocacy (e.g. from nongovernmental organizations) might be helpful for disseminating the results and/or for highlighting certain topics of concern (e.g. the perspective from disadvantaged groups).
- **Public health services:** representatives from public health services interested in the topic should be involved to support the uptake of the results in practice and policy.
- Payers: representatives from health insurance companies might have an interest in these processes, particularly on brief interventions; however, their involvement might bring some conflict of interests that should be cautiously considered.

Additional groups can be identified by asking the following questions:

• who will be involved in the implementation of the intervention?

- who will be served or affected by the intervention?
- who is intended to use the results of the research process?

Other steps to consider:

- Aim for a balanced representation of different age groups, gender and professional backgrounds and disciplines. Also, consider other underrepresented groups such as those that may experience health inequities.
- The composition of the group can be dynamic and flexible if needed.
- Due to limited resources practicality aspects should be considered (e.g. not enough time of stakeholders to participate in the training) but alternative ways for engaging stakeholder can be identified (e.g. participation only in discussion rounds without training modules or individual consultation).

Case study 1

Stakeholder involvement in IR within the REDRESS Programme (strengthening people-centred health systems for people affected by severe stigmatising skin diseases in Liberia)

REDRESS is a demand-driven implementation research (IR) study based in Liberia, West Africa, which seeks to strengthen integrated care for people affected by skin neglected tropical diseases (NTDs). REDRESS centres the co-production of knowledge and has core values to facilitate these processes including trust-building equity and joint ownership to support meaningful stakeholder involvement within IR. REDRESS demonstrates the eight characteristics of IR *(1)*, through the adoption of United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) core community engagement standards *(2)*.

Jointly led by the Liberian Ministry of Health, research and implementing partners and people with lived experience of skin NTDs, REDRESS involves a range of 'communities'. Relevant stakeholders were mapped to ensure inclusion of people caring for and affected by skin NTDs and potential avenues for engagement (see Fig. A1.1).

Community advisory boards include multistakeholders such as representatives of people with lived experience, health workers at different levels of the health system, informal providers (including faith and traditional healers) and more typical decision-makers (Country Health Team). These boards enable twoway communication to review findings and provide guidance to ensure IR is context specific to county level needs.

Ministry of Health technical advisory boards provide platforms to build on local capacity, ensuring multidisciplinary collaboration, for adaptability and localization of existing interventions within the Liberian context, such as the integration of mental health within case management for people affected by skin NTDs.

Fig. A1.1.

Priority avenues for community engagement



Source: REDRESS Liberia

IR within REDRESS is grounded in the real world through empowerment and ownership among people affected by skin NTDs and community level stakeholders with their active participation throughout all stages of the participatory action research cycle and their role as coresearchers.

REDRESS uses quantitative, qualitative and participatory methods fit for purpose. Power and gender differentials are considered and minimized through participatory methods, to elevate often unheard yet critical voices for the care and support of people affected by skin NTDs, e.g. traditional and faith healers.

Maintaining a focus on IR process and outcomes guides REDRESS to capture best practices in the introduction of new interventions. Short feedback loops encourage real time adoption of learning within the Ministry of Health, Liberia, policy and programming and regional and global networks. REDRESS maintained demand-driven and real-time focus by responding to local health systems needs for COVID-19 related research. REDRESS sought to involve stakeholders in these ways to ensure research is relevant to and co-produced with people affected and responds to needs within the health system and community.

Sourse of case study: www.redressliberia.org

Case study 2

Over-prescription of antibiotics for acute conjunctivitis: stakeholder mapping exercise on appropriateness of antibiotic prescribing for acute conjunctivitis at a specialist eye hospital in Ghana

Antibiotic prescription remains standard practice for curing conjunctivitis that usually heals within 14 days without any medication in uncomplicated cases. Antibiotic resistance has become a public health concern and overuse and inappropriate use of antibiotics is known as a driven factor. This study assessed the use of antibiotic prescription patterns in managing acute conjunctivitis in an eye hospital in Ghana (*3*). **Methods:** researchers extracted data from 201 cases identified as acute conjunctivitis in the electronic medical records at a pilot hospital for the period January to December 2021 and selected all cases with prescribed antibiotics. Use of antibiotics was deemed appropriate in the case of acute bacterial conjunctivitis. Where an antibiotic was prescribed, further assessment was done to determine the AWaRe classification:



Findings: the 55% use of antibiotics in acute conjunctivitis is in line with an expected 50% of possible bacterial causes warranting treatment. However, among patients who received antibiotics, 28.8% were inappropriately prescribed. Furthermore, 56% of the antibiotics prescribed were in the "Watch" category.

Implications and recomendations: the high usage of "Watch" category antibiotics increases the risk of antibiotic resistance. The hospital leadership is advised to run continuous professional development courses for the prescribers to increase awareness of the dangers of overuse of "Watch" category antibiotics. At the pilot hospital (BAMCEC) an antibiotic stewardship team should be established to offer guidance and monitor the use of antibiotics to ensure compliance with best practices. The Ghana Eye Care Secretariat and the National Antimicrobial Resistance team should mandate other eye care practices to replicate this study to strengthen the body of evidence on prescription practices (for acute conjunctivitis) in Ghana.

The scope of the project included publishing an academic article, developing a policy brief based on the publication, the stakeholder mapping template and a description of knowledge management resources for communication, advocacy and research uptake such as:

- A stakeholder map and communication 'plan of action' to identify key decision-makers and influencers that need to be aware of the research.
- A one-page summary handout which is a plain language of the research findings and its implications. It is written in a manner that allows the research to be quickly understood and followed up for more information as required.
- A technical presentation on PowerPoint in less than 10-minute developed on video for use in meetings, conferences and committee meetings.
- A shorter, less than 3-minute presentation for use in meetings and plenaries when time is short and the opportunity is to give key messages and encourage follow-up.

 A written script for a short oral presentation (Elevator Pitch) lasting about one minute. This is intended for use in opportunistic one-to-one conversations when meeting people briefly for example at an event.

The **policy brief** developed for this case study included the following key messages.

- Antibiotics, although often not needed, are overprescribed in acute conjunctivitis which could lead to antibiotic resistance;
- At BAMCEC a high percentage of antibiotics prescribed belong to the category recommended for only specific, limited indications due to their high potential for resistance ("Watch").
- The irrational use of topical antibiotics in managing acute conjunctivitis could lead to antibiotic resistance and increase costs of care for patients and the health system.
- Prescribers need to be sensitized to the WHO aim that less than 40% of the antibiotics prescribed should be from the category "Watch".

References

- Theobald S, Brandes N, Gyapong M, El-Saharty S, Proctor E, Diaz T et al. Implementation research: new imperatives and opportunities in global health. Lancet. 2018;392(10160):2214–28. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32205-0.
- Minimum quality standards and indicators in community engagement. New York: United Nations Children's Fund; 2020 (https://www. unicef.org/mena/media/8401/file/19218_ MinimumQuality-Report_v07_RC_002.pdf, accessed 28 August 2023).
- Hope PKF, Lynen L, Mensah B, Appiah F, Kamau EM, Ashubwe-Jalemba J et al. Appropriateness of antibiotic prescribing for acute conjunctivitis: a cross-sectional study at a specialist eye hospital in Ghana, 2021. Int J Environ Res. 2022;19(18):11723. doi: 10.3390/ ijerph191811723.

Annex 2. Protocols/forms for IR

Brief interventions for NCD risk factors in primary care

Section A. Defining brief intervention

Brief intervention (BI)

BI is a set of intervention components usually implemented in a primary care setting to initiate change in an unhealthy behaviour or reduce a disease risk factor e.g. smoking, alcohol misuse and obesity.

In this worksheet, **unhealthy behaviour** refers to the substance use or risk factor being targeted by the intervention.

A.1. What unhealthy behaviour does your intervention hope to address? Select all that apply

Alcohol use Smoking Obesity Other (please specify)

For each unhealthy behaviour selected, please complete the following questions:

Unhealthy behaviour: alcohol use

A.1.1 What is the definition you are using to identify and describe this unhealthy behaviour?

A.1.2. What resource(s) did you use to help you develop this definition?

For the *assessment* component

A.1.3. What are the questions that are used to identify the unhealthy behaviour?

A.1.4. Why did you choose this process for asking the assessment questions?

A.1.5. What resource(s) were used to develop these questions?

The following questions are meant to describe the me are administered	thods and process by which the assessment questions
A.1.6. Who is responsible for asking the assessment questions?	
A.1.7. What steps does this person follow when asking the assessment questions?	
A.1.8. Who are the assessment questions directed to?	
A.1.9. How do you decide when to use the assessment questions?	
A.1.10. How is the assessment conducted? (e.g. face- to-face, by telephone, etc.)	
A.1.11. How many questions are included in this assessment?	
A.1.12. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions?	

A.1.13. What is the intervention being used to address this specific unhealthy behaviour?

A.1.14. Why did you choose this specific intervention?

A.1.15. What resource(s) were used to identify this intervention?

The following questions are meant to describe the methods and process by which the brief intervention is delivered

A.1.16. Who is responsible for giving the intervention?	
A.1.17. What steps does this person follow to deliver the intervention?	
A.1.18. What is the intended target of the intervention? i.e. does the intervention target the individual, the community, or other defined group?	
A.1.19. How is the intervention conducted? (e.g. face-to-face, by telephone, etc.)	
A.1.20. What is the dosage of the intervention? Depending on the intervention, please specify the amount, the frequency and/or intensity.	
A.1.21. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions?	
The following questions are meant to describe any pilot-testing, implementat this particular BI	ion process, and/or evaluation plan for
A.1.22. Please describe the pilot testing plan, if any.	
A.1.23. If additional implementation plan(s) are to be used that were not previously described, please describe them here. Note, please include details of how the team became aware of this particular problem, identified and prepared the appropriate intervention, and chose to implement it. Also, please use the components described in Figure 1 to guide your description	
of the context.	
A.1.24. Is there a quality improvement plan included for this BI? If yes, please describe.	
A.1.24. Is there a quality improvement plan included for this BI? If yes, please describe. A.1.25. Is there an evaluation plan prepared for this BI? If yes, please describe.	
 A.1.24. Is there a quality improvement plan included for this BI? If yes, please describe. A.1.25. Is there an evaluation plan prepared for this BI? If yes, please describe. A.1.26. What is the current status of the intervention? Please include details regarding current coverage (number of providers using this BI or target population receiving the BI) and quality of implementation of the BI. 	

The following questions are meant to document the rationale and evidence used to select the BI and its implementation strategies

A.1.28. Please describe the current burden of the substance use or health behaviour being targeted (e.g. prevalence of excessive alcohol drinking). Note, if possible, please include detailed estimates at the subnational level, and/or comparisons with neighbouring states and global averages.

A.1.29. Please describe the evidence available for this particular BI and implementation strategies within the country. Note, this includes details, population studied, and effective size.

A.1.30. If not previously mentioned, please list the data sources used for tracking implementation of the BI and its impact.

Unhealthy behaviour: smoking

A.2. What is the definition you are using to identify and describe this unhealthy behaviour?

A.2.1. What resource(s) did you use to help you develop this definition?

For the *assessment* component

A.2.2. What are the questions that are used to identify the unhealthy behaviour?

A.2.3. Why did you choose this process for asking the assessment questions?

A.2.4. What resource(s) were used to develop these questions?

The following questions are meant to describe the methods and process by which the assessment questions are administered

A.2.5. Who is responsible for asking the assessment questions?	
A.2.6. What steps does this person follow when asking the assessment questions?	
A.2.7. Who are the assessment questions directed to?	
A.2.8. How do you decide when to use the assessment questions?	
A.2.9. How is the assessment conducted? (e.g. face-to-face, by telephone, etc.)	
A.2.10. How many questions are included in this assessment?	
A.2.11. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions?	

For the *brief intervention* component

A.2.12. What is the intervention being used to address this specific unhealthy behaviour?

A.2.13. Why did you choose this specific intervention?

A.2.14. What resource(s) were used to identify this intervention?

The following questions are meant to describe the methods and process by which the brief intervention is delivered

A.2.15. Who is responsible for giving the intervention?	
A.2.16. What steps does this person follow to deliver the intervention?	
A.2.17. What is the intended target of the intervention? e.g. does the intervention target the individual, the community, or other defined group?	
A.2.18. How is the intervention conducted? (e.g. face-to-face, by telephone, etc.)	
A.2.19. What is the dosage of the intervention? Depending on the intervention, please specify the amount, the frequency and/ or intensity).	
A.2.20. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions?	
The following questions are meant to describe any pilot-testing, plan for this particular BI	mplementation process, and/or evaluation
A.2.21. Please describe the pilot testing plan, if any.	
A.2.22. If additional implementation plan(s) are to be used that were not previously described, please describe them here.	
A.2.23. Is there a quality improvement plan included for this BI? If yes, please describe.	
A.2.24. Is there an evaluation plan prepared for this BI? If yes, please describe.	

A.2.25. What is the current status of the intervention? Please include details regarding current coverage (number of providers using this BI or target population receiving the BI) and quality of implementation of the BI.	
A.2.26. Is there a plan for scale-up? If yes, please describe.	
The following questions are meant to document the ra implementation strategies	tionale and evidence used to select the BI and its
A.2.27. Please describe the current burden of the substance use or health behaviour being targeted (e.g. prevalence of smoking among youth). Note, if possible, please include detailed estimates at the subnational level, and/or comparisons with neighbouring states and global averages.	
A.2.28. Please describe the evidence available for this particular BI and implementation strategies within the country. Note, this includes details such as setting, population studied, and effective size.	
A.2.29. If not previously mentioned, please list the data sources used for tracking implementation of the BI and its impact.	

Unhealthy behaviour: obesity

A.3. What is the definition you are using to identify and describe this unhealthy behaviour?

A.3.1. What resource(s) did you use to help you develop this definition?

For the assessment component

A.3.2. What are the questions that are used to identify the unhealthy behaviour?

A.3.3. Why did you choose this process for asking the assessment questions?

A.3.4. What resource(s) were used to develop these questions?

The following questions are meant to describe the methods and process by which the assessment questions are administered

A.3.5. Who is responsible for asking the assessment questions?	
A.3.6. What steps does this person follow when asking the assessment questions?	
A.3.7. Who are the assessment questions directed to?	
A.3.8. How do you decide when to use the assessment questions?	
A.3.9. How is the assessment conducted? (e.g. face-to-face, by telephone, etc.)	
A.3.10. How many questions are included in this assessment?	
A.3.11. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions?	

For the *brief intervention* component

A.3.12. What is the intervention being used to address this specific unhealthy behaviour?

A.3.13. Why did you choose this specific intervention?

A.3.14. What resource(s) were used to identify this intervention?

The following questions are meant to describe the methods and process by which the brief intervention is delivered

A.3.15. Who is responsible for giving the intervention?	
A.3.16. What steps does this person follow to deliver the intervention?	
A.3.17. What is the intended target of the intervention? i.e. does the intervention target the individual, the community, or other defined group?	
A.3.18. How is the intervention conducted? (e.g. face-to-face, by telephone, etc.)	
A.3.19. What is the dosage of the intervention? Depending on the intervention, please specify the amount, the frequency and/or intensity).	
A.3.20. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions?	
The following questions are meant to describe any pilo plan for this particular Bl	ot-testing, implementation process, and/or evaluation
A.3.21. Please describe the pilot testing plan, if any.	
A.3.22. If additional implementation plan(s) are to be used that were not previously described, please describe them here.	

A.3.23. Is there a quality improvement plan included for this BI? If yes, please describe.	
A.3.24. Is there an evaluation plan prepared for this BI? If yes, please describe.	
A.3.25. What is the current status of the intervention? Please include details regarding current coverage (number of providers using this BI or target population receiving the BI) and quality of implementation of the BI.	
A.3.26. Is there a plan for scale-up? If yes, please describe.	
The following questions are meant to document the ra implementation strategies	tionale and evidence used to select the BI and its
A.3.27. Please describe the current burden of the substance use or health behaviour being targeted (e.g. prevalence of obesity). Note, if possible, please include detailed estimates at the subnational level, and/or comparisons with neighbouring states and global averages.	
 A.3.27. Please describe the current burden of the substance use or health behaviour being targeted (e.g. prevalence of obesity). Note, if possible, please include detailed estimates at the subnational level, and/or comparisons with neighbouring states and global averages. A.3.28. Please describe the evidence available for this particular BI and implementation strategies within the country. Note, this includes details such as setting, population studied, and effective size. 	

Unhealthy behaviour: other: __

A.4. What is the definition you are using to identify and describe this unhealthy behaviour?

A.4.1. What resource(s) did you use to help you develop this definition?

For the *assessment* component

A.4.2. What are the questions that are used to identify the unhealthy behaviour?

A.4.3. Why did you choose this process for asking the assessment questions?

A.4.4. What resource(s) were used to develop these questions?

The following questions are meant to describe the methods and process by which the assessment questions are administered

A.4.5. Who is responsible for asking the assessment questions?	
A.4.6. What steps does this person follow when asking the assessment questions?	
A.4.7. Who are the assessment questions directed to?	
A.4.8. How do you decide when to use the assessment questions?	
A.4.9. How is the assessment conducted? (e.g. face-to-face, by telephone, etc.)	
A.4.10. How many questions are included in this assessment?	
A.4.11. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions?	

For the *brief intervention* component

A.4.12. What is the intervention being used to address this specific unhealthy behaviour?

A.4.13. Why did you choose this specific intervention?

A.4.14. What resource(s) were used to identify this intervention?

The following questions are meant to describe the methods and process by which the brief intervention is delivered

A.4.15. Who is responsible for giving the intervention?	
A.4.16. What steps does this person follow to deliver the intervention? A.4.17. What is the intended target of the intervention? i.e. does the intervention target the individual, the community, or other defined group?	
A.4.18. How is the intervention conducted? (e.g. face-to-face, by telephone, etc.)	
A.4.19. What is the dosage of the intervention? Depending on the intervention, please specify the amount, the frequency and/or intensity).	
A.4.20. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions?	
A.4.20. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions?The following questions are meant to describe any pilot- plan for this particular BI	testing, implementation process, and/or evaluation
 A.4.20. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions? The following questions are meant to describe any pilot- plan for this particular BI A.4.21. Please describe the pilot testing plan, if any. 	testing, implementation process, and/or evaluation
 A.4.20. How much time does the individual spend asking these assessment questions? The following questions are meant to describe any pilot- plan for this particular BI A.4.21. Please describe the pilot testing plan, if any. A.4.22. If additional implementation plan(s) are to be used that were not previously described, please describe them here. 	testing, implementation process, and/or evaluation
A.4.24. Is there an evaluation plan prepared for this BI? If yes, please describe.	
---	--
A.4.25. What is the current status of the intervention? Please include details regarding current coverage (number of providers using this BI or target population receiving the BI) and quality of implementation of the BI.	
A.4.26. Is there a plan for scale-up? If yes, please describe.	
The following questions are meant to document the ration implementation strategies	onale and evidence used to select the BI and its
A.4.27. Please describe the current burden of the substance use or health behaviour being targeted. Note, if possible, please include detailed estimates at the subnational level, and/or comparisons with neighbouring states and global averages.	
A.4.28. Please describe the evidence available for this particular BI and implementation strategies within the country. Note, this includes details such as setting, population studied, and effective size.	
A.4.29. If not previously mentioned, please list the data sources used for tracking implementation of the BI and its impact.	

Section B. Implementation strategies

Implementation strategies are the methods or techniques applied to facilitate the successful implementation of BI, including social support and incentives to ensure that the intervention and patient referral are completed, and that personal accountability is established.

In this worksheet, **unhealthy behaviour** refers to the substance use or risk factor being targeted by the intervention.

B.1. What unhealthy behaviour does your intervention hope to address? Select all that apply

🗌 Alcohol use 🔲 Smoking 🔲 Obesity		
Other (please specify)		
For each intervention selected, please complete the following questions:		

Intervention component / method of focus: alcohol use

B.1.1. In general terms please describe the intervention component and/or intervention method of focus.

B.1.2. Please describe the implementation strategy for the specified intervention component / method of focus, using the following prompts. Note: Please refer to the list of strategies available at the end of this document to guide you. If the particular strategy being used is not included in the list, please describe it in your own terms.

B.1.3. What is the name of the strategy or strategies for implementing this intervention?	
B.1.4. Provide a general description of this strategy or strategies.	
B.1.5. Who is responsible for delivery this strategy?	
B.1.6. What steps or processes are being followed to implement the strategy?	
B.1.7. What is the target of the strategy? What is the unit of analysis?	
B.1.8. When is the strategy being used or applied? Is there a specific order or sequence being followed?	
B.1.9. What is the dosage of the strategy (amount, frequency, intensity)?	
B.1.10. What is the implementation outcome (from the Proctor et al. framework) being targeted?	
B.1.11. What is the rationale for choosing this strategy? Why choose this strategy?	
B.1.12. Where is the strategy meant to operate? E.g. at the individual level, the health-care provider level, the health-care facility level, the community level, the policy level, other?	
B.1.13. What led you to decide on this strategy? E.g. what is the justification for using this strategy to address this intervention component?	

Training: alcohol use intervention and implementation strategy

B.1.14. In general terms please describe the plan for orienting and training the implementing team on the intervention.

B.1.15. In general terms, please describe the plan for orienting and training the team on the strategy for implementing the intervention.

B.1.16. Please describe the training on this intervention component, using the following prompts.

B.1.17. Confidence/self-efficacy. How are you ensuring that team members are confident in the intervention and the information that they have about the intervention?	
B.1.18. Style. What characteristics make for the ideal delivery of the intervention by a team member? E.g. Empathy, good listening skills	
B.1.19. Content. What are the materials that will be provided to the implementation team for delivering and documenting the intervention?	
B.1.20. Practice. How will team members practice delivering this intervention?	

Intervention component / method of focus: smoking

B.2. In general terms please describe the intervention component and/or intervention method of focus.

B.2.1. Please describe the implementation strategy for the specified intervention component / method of focus, using the following prompts. Note: Please refer to the list of strategies available at the end of this document to guide you. If the particular strategy being used is not included in the list, please describe it in your own terms.

B.2.2. What is the name of the strategy or strategies for implementing this intervention?	
B.2.3. Provide a general description of this strategy or strategies.	
B.2.4. Who is responsible for delivery this strategy?	
B.2.5. What steps or processes are being followed to implement the strategy?	
B.2.6. What is the target of the strategy? What is the unit of analysis?	
B.2.7. When is the strategy being used or applied? Is there a specific order or sequence being followed?	
B.2.8. What is the dosage of the strategy (amount, frequency, intensity)?	
B.2.9. What is the implementation outcome (from the Proctor et al. framework) being targeted?	
B.2.10. What is the rationale for choosing this strategy? Why choose this strategy?	
B.2.11. Where is the strategy meant to operate? e.g. at the individual level, the health-care provider level, the health-care facility level, the community level, the policy level, other?	
B.2.12. What led you to decide on this strategy? e.g. what is the justification for using this strategy to address this intervention component?	

Training: smoking intervention and implementation strategy

B.2.13. In general terms please describe the plan for orienting and training the implementing team on the intervention.

B.2.14. In general terms, please describe the plan for orienting and training the team on the strategy for implementing the intervention.

B.2.15. Please describe the training on this intervention component, using the following prompts.

B.2.16. Confidence/Self-Efficacy. How are you ensuring that team members are confident in the intervention and the information that they have about the intervention?	
B.2.17. Style. What characteristics make for the ideal delivery of the intervention by a team member? E.g. Empathy, good listening skills	
B.2.18. Content. What are the materials that will be provided to the implementation team for delivering and documenting the intervention?	
B.2.19. Practice. How will team members practice delivering this intervention?	

Intervention component / method of focus: obesity

B.3. In general terms please describe the intervention component and/or intervention method of focus.

B.3.1. Please describe the implementation strategy for the specified intervention component / method of focus, using the following prompts. Note: Please refer to the list of strategies available at the end of this document to guide you. If the particular strategy being used is not included in the list, please describe it in your own terms.

B.3.2. What is the name of the strategy or strategies for implementing this intervention?	
B.3.3. Provide a general description of this strategy or strategies.	
B.3.4. Who is responsible for delivery this strategy?	
B.3.5. What steps or processes are being followed to implement the strategy?	
B.3.6. What is the target of the strategy? What is the unit of analysis?	
B.3.7. When is the strategy being used or applied? Is there a specific order or sequence being followed?	
B.3.8. What is the dosage of the strategy (amount, frequency, intensity)?	
B.3.9. What is the implementation outcome (from the Proctor et al. framework) being targeted?	
B.3.10. What is the rationale for choosing this strategy? Why choose this strategy?	
B.3.11. Where is the strategy meant to operate? E.g. at the individual level, the health-care provider level, the health-care facility level, the community level, the policy level, other?	
B.3.12. What led you to decide on this strategy? E.g. what is the justification for using this strategy to address this intervention component?	

Training: obesity intervention and implementation strategy

B.3.13. In general terms please describe the plan for orienting and training the implementing team on the intervention.

B.3.14. In general terms, please describe the plan for orienting and training the team on the strategy for implementing the intervention.

B.3.15. Please describe the training on this intervention component, using the following prompts.

B.3.16. Confidence/Self-Efficacy. How are you ensuring that team members are confident in the intervention and the information that they have about the intervention?	
B.3.17. Style. What characteristics make for the ideal delivery of the intervention by a team member? E.g. Empathy, good listening skills	
B.3.18. Content. What are the materials that will be provided to the implementation team for delivering and documenting the intervention?	
B.3.19. Practice. How will team members practice delivering this intervention?	

Intervention component / method of focus: other: ____

B.4. In general terms please describe the intervention component and/or intervention method of focus.

B.4.1. Please describe the implementation strategy for the specified intervention component / method of focus, using the following prompts. Note: Please refer to the list of strategies available at the end of this document to guide you. If the particular strategy being used is not included in the list, please describe it in your own terms.

B.4.2. What is the name of the strategy or strategies for implementing this intervention?	
B.4.3. Provide a general description of this strategy or strategies.	
B.4.4. Who is responsible for delivery this strategy?	
B.4.5. What steps or processes are being followed to implement the strategy?	
B.4.6. What is the target of the strategy? What is the unit of analysis?	
B.4.7. When is the strategy being used or applied? Is there a specific order or sequence being followed?	
B.4.8. What is the dosage of the strategy (amount, frequency, intensity)?	
B.4.9. What is the implementation outcome (from the Proctor et al. framework) being targeted?	
B.4.10. What is the rationale for choosing this strategy? Why choose this strategy?	
B.4.11. Where is the strategy meant to operate? E.g. at the individual level, the health-care provider level, the health-care facility level, the community level, the policy level, other?	
B.4.12. What led you to decide on this strategy? E.g. what is the justification for using this strategy to address this intervention component?	

Training: other: ______ intervention and implementation strategy

B.4.13. In general terms please describe the plan for orienting and training the implementing team on the intervention.

B.4.14. In general terms, please describe the plan for orienting and training the team on the strategy for implementing the intervention.

B.4.15. Please describe the training on this intervention component, using the following prompts.

B.4.16. Confidence/Self-Efficacy. How are you ensuring that team members are confident in the intervention and the information that they have about the intervention?	
B.4.17. Style. What characteristics make for the ideal delivery of the intervention by a team member? E.g. Empathy, good listening skills	
B.4.18. <i>Content</i> . What are the materials that will be provided to the implementation team for delivering and documenting the intervention?	
B.4.19. <i>Practice</i> . How will team members practice delivering this intervention?	

School nutrition policies for primary and secondary prevention of NCD risk factors

School nutrition policies are developed and implemented at the state and local levels to provide healthy food/beverages, restrict certain foods or beverages, set nutrient standards for foods sold outside school meal programmes, and to provide guidance and direction for local school boards. Priority interventions in school nutrition policies (1) include:

a. School Food Policies (2-4):

- provision of nutritional (food-, energy- and/ or nutrient-based) standards for menu composition;
- direct provision of healthy foods/beverages;
- meal plans (e.g. the united states national school lunch/breakfast programmes (5,6);
- regulating (restrictions/prohibitions/ standardization of) competitive foods (7,8);

b. Nutrition Health Education;

c. Screening and Monitoring – Children's Health Indicators;

d. Staff, Administrative and Student Education;

e. Policy Implementation and Support Strategies

Section A: Defining school nutrition policies

A.1.What are the objectives of the school nutrition policies? What does it hope to address?

A.1.2. What priority interventions are included the in school nutrition policies?

A.1.3. What is the evidence of the effectiveness or efficacy of the included priority intervention(s)?

A.1.4. Who were the stakeholders involved in the development of the policy?

A.1.5. Briefly describe strategies/methods that were adopted to get support from administrators, food services group, and parents, and for avoiding opposition?

A.1.6. Is there any enforcement included as part of the school nutrition policies package?

A.1.7. Briefly describe this enforcement strategy and the	
institutions, organizations or individuals involved in	
maintaining the enforcement.	

For each priority interventions listed (including the enforcement strategy) above, please complete the table below (please copy and paste the table for each subsequent intervention/strategy):

Priority intervention #1

A.1.8. In general terms please describe the intervention, including its various components and relevant strategies.

A.1.9. Please describe the implementation strategy for the specified intervention component, using the following prompts. *Note: Please refer to the list of strategies available at the end of this document to guide you. If the particular strategy being used is not included in the list, please describe it in your own terms.*

A.1.10. What is the name of the strategy/ies for implementing this intervention (or included as part of this intervention)?	
A.1.11. What policy element(s) does the strategy/ies address (please be specific as much as possible)?	
 Policy elements include (4): The school community (e.g. parents, teachers/ administrators, food vendors/caterers, local retailers, farmers, community groups, and media group) School curriculum The school environment (e.g. school meals, food clubs, vending machines, subscriptions for fruit, vegetable, access to water) School nutrition and health services 	
A.1.12. What food items or standards (food-, energy- or nutrient-based standards) does the strategy/ies focus on?	
A.1.13. Provide any other general description of this strategy or strategies.	
A.1.14. Who is responsible for delivery of this strategy/ ies?	
A.1.15. What steps or processes are being followed to implement the strategy/ies?	
A.1.16. What is the target of the strategy/ies (e.g. students, parents, teachers, administrators, parents, schools, food vendors, district educational agency)? What is the unit of analysis?	
A.1.17. When is the strategy/ies being used or applied? Is there a specific order or sequence being followed?	

A.1.18. What is the dosage (9) of the strategy/ies (amount, frequency, intensity)? (How frequently do you use this strategy (e.g. every time the intervention is applied, once in a month, once during the programme cycle?)	
A.1.19. What is the implementation outcome (from the Proctor et al. framework <i>(10))</i> being targeted?	
A.1.20. What is the evidence supporting the choice of this strategy?	
A.1.21. Where is the strategy/ies meant to operate? E.g. at the individual level, the school level, the community level, the policy level, other?	
A.1.22. What led you to decide on this strategy/ies? E.g. what is the justification for using this strategy to address this intervention component?	

Training | Intervention and implementation strategy

A.1.23. In general terms please describe the plan for orienting and training the implementing team (and other implementers) on the intervention.

A.1.24. In general terms, please describe the plan for orienting and training the implementing team (and other implementers) on the strategy for implementing the intervention.

A.1.25. Please describe the training on this intervention component, using the following prompts.

<i>Confidence/Self-Efficacy.</i> How is it ensured that implementers are confident in the intervention and the information that they have about the intervention?	
A.1.26. <i>Style</i> . What characteristics make for the ideal delivery of the intervention by a team member? <i>E.g. Empathy, good listening skills</i>	
A.1.27. <i>Content</i> . What are the materials that will be provided to the implementation team for delivering and documenting the intervention?	
A.1.28. <i>Practice</i> . How will team members practice delivering this intervention?	

Section B: Status of Policy Implementation:	
National and sub-national levels:	
B.1. Is there national and/or state legislations that address the school nutrition policies package described under Section A above?	
B.1.2. What is the degree to which the school nutrition policies package has been implemented at the national and sub- national levels?	
B.1.3. What are the main facilitators (e.g. actors, organizations, institutions, other policies, technologies, political forces, and socio-cultural practices) to policy implementation at these levels?	
B.1.4. What are the main barriers (e.g. actors, organizations, institutions, other policies, technologies, political forces, and socio-cultural practices) to policy implementation at these levels?	
B.1.5. What considerations were made to address inequity in the policy implementation process, e.g. ethnic, linguistic, educational, demographic, and socioeconomic considerations at the national and subnational levels?	
B.1.6. List at least 2–3 unintended consequences of the policy implementation at these levels.	
Community level:	
B.1.7. Is there access to healthy food in the surrounding community?	
B.1.8. What is the proximity of school sites to neighbourhood stores, restaurants, and mobile food vans?	
B.1.9. Do local public agencies have exclusive contracts with soda companies and fast-food vendors?	
B.1.10. What other obesity prevention programmes and policies exist in the community?	
B.1.11. How does education funding impact nutrition in the community's schools?	
B.1.12. What are the community social and cultural norms and beliefs surrounding nutrition?	

B.1.13. How well does the community facilitate or hinder healthy eating?	
School level:	
B.1.14. What is the degree to which the school nutrition policies package has been implemented at the school level?	
B.1.15. How does the school nutrition policies package change the foods and beverages available in schools?	
B.1.16. How does the school nutrition policies package change the resources available for nutrition education in schools?	
B.1.17. How does the school nutrition policies package change the revenue generated from food and beverage sales at the school level?	
B.1.18. Does the school nutrition policies package allow foods and beverages sold for fundraising to encroach on Food Service sales?	
B.1.19. Does the school nutrition policies package influence how food and beverage revenues are used?	
B.1.20. What other school/district-level policies inhibit/ facilitate implementation of the school nutrition policies package?	
B.1.21. What is the perceived importance or acceptance of policy by school administrators, school food service staff, parents, students?	
B.1.22. Were there funding/incentive requirements for implementation of the policy?	
B.1.23. What were the challenges to policy implementation and reactions of students and faculty?	
B.1.24. What are the unintended consequences of the policy?	

Section C: Policy Evaluation:	
School level:	
C.1. How does the school nutrition policies affect student food and beverage consumption in and out of school?	
C.1.2. How does the school nutrition policies affect student fitness levels?	
C.1.3. What are the student attitudes toward the school nutrition policies?	
C.1.4. Does the school nutrition policies impact school meal participation? How?	
C.1.5. Does the school nutrition policies change the student knowledge, practice and/or behaviour regarding healthy nutrition? How?	
C.1.6. How does the school nutrition policies affect student weight and body mass index?	
C.1.7. How does the school nutrition policies affect academic achievement?	
C.1.8. How does the school nutrition policies affect school/classroom related behaviour?	

References

- Boyle M, Purciel M, Craypo L, Stone-Francisco S, Samules S. National Evaluation and Measurement Meeting on School Nutrition and Physical Activity Policies. San Francisco, California: Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the California Endowment; 2004:1-45 (https://nepc. colorado.edu/publication/national-evaluationmeasurement-meeting-school-nutrition-andphysical-activity-policies)
- Micha R, Karageorgou D, Bakogianni I, Trichia E, Whitsel LP, Story M, et al. Effectiveness of school food environment policies on children's dietary behaviors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. PloS One. 2018;13(3). doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0194555.
- Storcksdieck Genannt Bonsmann S. Comprehensive mapping of national school food policies across the European Union plus Norway and Switzerland. Nutrition Bulletin. 2014;39(4):369-73. doi: 10.1111/nbu.12109.
- Food and nutrition policy for schools: A tool for the development of school nutrition programmes in the European Region. WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2006. (https://iris.who.int/ handle/10665/107797, accessed 28 August 2023).
- National School Lunch Program. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service (https:// www.fns.usda.gov/nslp).
- 6. Hopkins LC, Gunther C. A historical review of changes in nutrition standards of USDA child

meal programs relative to research findings on the nutritional adequacy of program meals and the diet and nutritional health of participants: implications for future research and the Summer Food Service Program. Nutrients. 2015;7(12):10145-67. doi: 10.3390/nu7125523.

- Sanchez-Vaznaugh EV, Sánchez BN, Crawford PB, Egerter S. Association between competitive food and beverage policies in elementary schools and childhood overweight/obesity trends: differences by neighborhood socioeconomic resources. JAMA Pediatrics. 2015;169(5). doi: 10.1001/ jamapediatrics.2015.0781.
- Sanchez-Vaznaugh EV, Matsuzaki M, Braveman P, Acosta ME, Alexovitz K, Sallis JF, et al. School nutrition laws in the US: do they influence obesity among youth in a racially/ethnically diverse state? International Journal of Obesity. 2021:1-11. doi: 10.1038/s41366-021-00900-8.
- Proctor EK, Powell BJ, McMillen JC. Implementation strategies: recommendations for specifying and reporting. Implementation Science. 2013;8(1):1-11. doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-8-139.
- Proctor E, Silmere H, Raghavan R, Hovmand P, Aarons G, Bunger A, et al. Outcomes for implementation research: conceptual distinctions, measurement challenges, and research agenda. Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research. 2011;38(2):65-76. doi: 10.1007/s10488-010-0319-7.

Annex 3. List of stakeholders involved in the pilot projects

	Agency	Role/position and level	Relevant to school nutrition policies (SNP) / brief interventions (BI)
Kyrgy	rzstan – Core group		
1	Ministry of Health	Specialist of the Public Health Department	SNP
2	Department of Disease Prevention and State Epidemiological Surveillance	Specialist on child and adolescent hygiene	SNP
3	United Nations World Food Programme	Programme Policy Officer of School Meals Programme	SNP
4	Ministry of Education and Science	Senior specialist, lead on School Meals Programme	SNP
5	Chui boarding school for orphans and children left without parental care	Director	SNP
6	Republican Centre of Health Promotion and Mass Communication	Nutrition specialist	SNP
7	World Health Organization Country Office	Technical Officer – National Professional Officer on Sexual, Reproductive, Maternal, Newborn, Child, and Adolescent Health	SNP

Kyrgyzstan – Extended group			
1	Ministry of Education and Science	Senior specialist	SNP
2	Ministry of Health	Chief affiliated paediatrician of the Ministry of Health	SNP
3	Department of disease prevention and state epidemiological surveillance	Head of department for supervision of food safety and prevention of alimentary diseases	SNP
4	Republican Center of Health Promotion and Mass Communication under Ministry of Health	Specialist on school health programme	SNP
5	Independent expert on SNP	Independent expert on SNP	SNP
6	World Health Organization Country Office	Technical Officer – National Professional Officer on Noncommunicable diseases	SNP
7	United Nations World Food Programme	Nutrition specialist	SNP
8	Association on Adolescent Health	Director	SNP
9	United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF)	Health and nutrition specialist	SNP
10	Kyrgyz State Medical Academy	Professor, Lead on the Academic Network of the Scaling up Nutrition Platform in Kyrgyzstan	SNP
11	Independent expert	Former consultant on SNP to Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and the World Food Programme	SNP
12	Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations	National project coordinator	SNP
13	Aga Khan Foundation	Health and nutrition programme manager	SNP
14	Mercy Corps	Director of programme	SNP
Uzbekistan			
1	Ministry of Health Republican Specialized Scientific and Practical Centre of Paediatrics	Chief Paediatrician/Ministry of Health Director Head of National Professional association of Paediatricians	SNP
2	Ministry of Health Centre for Professional Development of Medical Workers/Ministry of Health	Chief specialist for Children in Education institutions/Ministry of Health Head of the Department of Paediatrics and Nutrition of Children	SNP

3	Tashkent Paediatric Medical Institute (Education)	Teacher	SNP
4	Tashkent Paediatric Medical Institute	Researcher	SNP
5	Republican Specialized Scientific and Practical Centre of Paediatrics	Researcher	SNP
6	Republican Specialized Scientific and Practical Centre of Paediatrics	Paediatrician	SNP
7	Tashkent Paediatric Medical Institute	Associate Professor	SNP
8	Public fund for the support of children State Health Insurance Fund under the Cabinet of Ministries	Head of the Department Senior Specialist	SNP
9	Ministry of Preschool and School Education	Deputy Head/Department for Coordination of Activities of General Secondary Education Institutions	SNP
10	Ministry of Preschool and School Education	Senior Specialist/Department for Coordination of Activities of General Secondary Education Institutions	SNP
11	Private School "Lieder", Tashkent city	Teacher	SNP
12	School # 5, Fergana city, Fergana region	Director	SNP
13	School # 25, Karshi city, Kashkadarya region	Director	SNP
14	Ministry of Preschool and School Education	Head of the Department	SNP
15	Ministry of Preschool and School Education	Senior Specialist	SNP
16	Ministry of Health	Deputy Head/Department on Prevention and Treatment care (Noncommunicable Diseases sector)	ВІ
17	Centre for Supporting a Healthy Lifestyle and Increasing Physical Activity of the Population/Ministry of Health	Senior Specialist	BI
18	Centre for Professional Development of Medical Workers/Ministry of Health	Professor/Department of Food Hygiene	BI
19	Tashkent Medical Academy	Professor/Department of General Practice	BI
20	State Health Insurance Fund under the Cabinet of Ministries	Senior Specialist	BI

21	Tashkent Paediatric Medical Institute	Associate Professor/Department of General Practice Member of National Association of General Practitioners	ВІ
22	Tashkent Paediatric Medical Institute	Senior Lecturer/Department of General Practice	BI
23	Tashkent Paediatric Medical Institute	Researcher	BI
24	Tashkent Paediatric Medical Institute	Senior Teacher	BI
25	Central District Multi-profile policlinic/ District Medical Unit, Boyavut district, Syrdaryo region	Doctor	ВІ
26	World Health Organization Country Office	Technical Officer – National Professional Officer on Noncommunicable diseases	SNP/BI

The WHO Regional Office for Europe

The World Health Organization (WHO) is a specialized agency of the United Nations created in 1948 with the primary responsibility for international health matters and public health. The WHO Regional Office for Europe is one of six regional offices throughout the world, each with its own programme geared to the particular health conditions of the countries it serves.

Member States

Albania	Greece	Portugal
Andorra	Hungary	Republic of Moldova
Armenia	Iceland	Romania
Austria	Ireland	Russian Federation
Azerbaijan	Israel	San Marino
Belarus	Italy	Serbia
Belgium	Kazakhstan	Slovakia
Bosnia and Herzegovina	Kyrgyzstan	Slovenia
Bulgaria	Latvia	Spain
Croatia	Lithuania	Sweden
Cyprus	Luxembourg	Switzerland
Czechia	Malta	Tajikistan
Denmark	Monaco	Türkiye
Estonia	Montenegro	Turkmenistan
Finland	Netherlands (Kingdom of the)	Ukraine
France	North Macedonia	United Kingdom
Georgia	Norway	Uzbekistan
Germany	Poland	

World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe UN City, Marmorvej 51 DK-2100, Copenhagen Ø, Denmark Tel.: +45 45 33 70 00; Fax: +45 45 33 70 01 Email: eurocontact@who.int

WHO/EURO:2024-9888-49660-74386